



BATTERY STORAGE UNLOCKED

Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies

Clean Energy Ministerial Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative

November 2024





BATTERY STORAGE UNLOCKED

Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies

The Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative would like to thank all authors and organizations for their submissions to support this publication. This includes the Clean Energy Ministerial, Climate Investment Funds, Global Energy Alliance for People and Planet, International Renewable Energy Agency, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, RMI, and the World Bank. Gratitude is also extended to contributors from Botswana, Brazil, India, Latin America and the Caribbean, Maldives, Uzbekistan, and Small Island Developing States, for sharing lessons learned. The initiative would additionally like to acknowledge the support from Anastasiia Sakharova, Andrew Bilich, Jal Desai, Holly Darrow, Sophie Schrader, Christopher Schwing, and Liz Breazeale in their production of this publication.

This report is made available by the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative, a workstream of the Clean Energy Ministerial, co-led by the governments of Australia and the European Commission, supported by the United States and Canada.

Clean Energy Ministerial Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative

November 2024

This work was authored, in part, by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), operated by Alliance for Sustainable Energy, LLC, for the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) under Contract No. DE-AC3608GO28308. Funding provided by the U.S. Department of State. The views expressed in this report do not necessarily represent the views of the DOE or the U.S. Government, or any agency thereof, including the Department of State.

Table of Contents

| Foreward | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|
| List of Figures | |
| List of Tables | |
| List of Acronyms | |
| Executive Summary | 6 |
| Overview | |
| Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative | |
| Structure of the Report | |
| Background | |
| 1.1 Introduction to BESS | |
| 1.2 Technology Overview | |
| 1.3 Costs and Deployment Trends | |
| 1.4 Enabling Environment | |
| 1.5 Deployment and Financing | |
| 1.6 Operation and Value Stack | |
| Accelerating Global BESS Deployment: Case Studies From Emerging Economies | |
| (India) Regulatory Reform and Investment Support: A First-of-its-Kind Project for India | |
| (Renewables in Latin America and the Caribbean [RELAC]) Together Toward A Clean Energy Future: Energy Storage in Latin America | |
| (SIDS) The Role of Battery Storage in Island Power Systems: Insights From the Grid | |
| (Uzbekistan) Promoting Private Sector Engagement in Hybrid Renewables and BESS Projects | |
| (Brazil) Catalyzing Financing for BESS Deployment for Private Sector Enterprises: Bridging Public and Private in Brazil | |
| (Maldives) Transforming Islanded Energy Systems Through a Multimodal Approach | |
| (Botswana) Supporting Renewables Integration and Grid Flexibility for National Energy Goals Through Grid-Scale 50-MW/200-MWh Stationary BESS | |
| Synthesis of Key Learnings | |
| References | 46 |

Foreword: International cooperation in action – using the CEM knowledge sharing platform to unlock Battery storage deployment

Recognizing that Battery storage will be vital for integrating renewables, enhancing grid flexibility, resilience, and affordable off-grid energy in support of accelerated clean energy transitions, Leaders agreed at the UN Climate Ambition Summit in New York in September 2023 to coordinate efforts within the Clean Energy Ministerial (CEM) to overcome barriers and accelerate the deployment of utility-scale battery storage by uniting existing initiatives and stakeholders to accelerate this essential technology.

Thus, the CEM Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative was launched at COP28, to boost stationary battery storage development and deployment and reduce technology cost through international cooperation and alignment as appropriate, to build a diversified, sustainable, responsible, secure and transparent supply chain, to promote grid stability and reliability and to support the integration of renewable energy globally.

This new initiative, co-led by Australia and the European Commission with support from Canada and the United States, and recently joined by the Netherlands, intends to bring together nations and partners to co-create effective strategies that enhance policy and regulatory frameworks along with financing solutions. It is a vital contributor to the Agenda for Action on Power Systems Solutions launched during CEM15 in Foz do Iguaçu to support the G20 priority on scaling up investment to bridge the energy infrastructure funding gap.

This report is one of the first outcomes from the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative collaboration and aims to demonstrate the momentum that is building in this sector through a series of specific cases of BESS deployment. It highlights the remarkable progress achieved globally, specifically in emerging economies, to support the transparent sharing of lessons learned and best practices. The CEM is proud to provide its collaborative platform to support the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative community and enable this sharing of knowledge as well as the creation of coalitions bringing together stakeholders - governments, industry leaders, and community advocates - to ensure that successful approaches are replicated and scaled.

As we move from setting targets such as the tripling of renewable power capacity to implementing concrete actions, including accelerating the deployment of stationary battery storage technologies, the CEM and its community remain steadfast in acting together on concrete outcomes to supercharge clean energy deployment and bring communities along to maximize the benefits of an accelerated clean energy transition that leaves no one behind.



Jean-François Gagné

Head of the Clean Energy Ministerial Secretariat

List of Figures

| Figure 1. This map depicts the countries highlighted through this report, including Botswana, Brazil, India, Latin America and the Caribbean, Maldives, Uzbekistan, and Small Island Developing States. | 7, 45 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|
| Figure 2. The pillars of the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative support collaboration on challenges and opportunities to widespread battery energy storage solutions globally. | |
| Figure 3. Energy storage types. Source: Chernyakhovskiy et al. (2021) | |
| Figure 4. LDES technologies. Source: LDES Council (2023) | |
| Figure 5. Cost projections for 4-hour battery energy storage. Elaborated using the data from Cole and Karmakar (2023) | |
| Figure 6. Battery storage capacity additions worldwide have increased disproportionately in China, the European Union, and the United States. Emerging economies remain behind in BESS deployment. Source: IEA 2024a | |
| Figure 7. Energy storage services benefit several stakeholders, including system and transmission operators, utilities, and consumers. Source: Fitzgerald et al. (2015) | |
| Figure 8. The timescale of different types of services provided by BESS. Source: Greening the Grid (n.d.) | |
| Figure 9. Projected benefit stack vs. tariff (INR Lakh/MW/year) (Bertagnini et al. 2023). | |
| Figure 10. Secured payment mechanism agreement. Source: CIF | |
| | |

List of Tables

List of Acronyms

| BESS | battery energy storage system | N |
|-------|---------------------------------------------------------|--------|
| BNDES | Banco Nacional de Desenvolvimento Econômico e Social | N |
| BRPL | BSES Rajdhani Power Limited | י ס |
| CEM | Clean Energy Ministerial | ĸ |
| CIF | Climate Investment Funds | R |
| GEAPP | Global Energy Alliance for People and Planet | S |
| GESP | Global Energy Storage Program | S |
| GHG | greenhouse gas | S |
| IRENA | International Renewable Energy Agency | v |
| LDES | long-duration energy storage | |
| | | |

| MSME | micro, small, and medium enterprises |
|-------|--------------------------------------------------|
| NREL | National Renewable Energy Laboratory |
| PV | photovoltaic |
| RELAC | Renewables in Latin America and the Caribbean |
| RMI | Rocky Mountain Institute |
| SDOM | Storage Deployment Optimization Model |
| SIDS | small island developing states |
| SREP | Scaling Renewable Energy Program |
| VRE | variable renewable energy |
| | |

Executive Summary

To further peer-learning under the Clean Energy Ministerial's Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative, this report showcases lessons learned and shares best practices for accelerating battery energy storage systems (BESS) in emerging economies. While the deployment of utility-scale BESS is booming across the developed world, utility-scale storage solutions in emerging economies are still nascent. Emerging economies present unique cases for the deployment of BESS and present significant opportunities for highlighting the role that utility-scale BESS can play in scaling up renewable energy deployment and meeting clean energy goals.

This report focuses on cases across Asia, Sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, and the Pacific. Cases are centered on three topics crucial for understanding BESS trends in emerging economies: enabling environment, deployment and financing, and BESS operation and value stack. These topics represent some of the most prominent challenges encountered by emerging economies that align with the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative's key pillars: policy and regulation, supply chain and manufacturing, and financing. Moreover, sharing the best practices for developing, financing, and operating battery storage projects can not only increase viability of such initiatives, but also empower industry professionals.

The report highlights several case studies from BESS deployment across emerging economies exploring the enabling environments, financing structures, and key market opportunities to help overcome critical barriers to BESS deployment around the world, especially in emerging economies.

Key case studies include:

- (India) Regulatory Reform and Investment Support - To meet India's need for clean power, BSES Rajdhani Power Limited (BRPL), New Delhi's utility, has developed the first commercial standalone BESS project (20-MW/40-MWh BESS) at the distribution level in India supported by The Global Energy Alliance for People and Planet (GEAPP), in collaboration with IndiGrid and AmpereHour Energy. It will also be the largest of its kind in South Asia at its commercial operation date.
- (Latin America and the Caribbean) Technical Capacity Building for Energy Storage via RELAC -The Renewables in Latin America and the Caribbean (RELAC) initiative launched the Accelerated

Deployment of Energy Storage in RELAC Countries series which included workshops, in-person trainings, and technical support, to help countries to build their technical awareness for energy storage, estimate their energy storage needs, model storage integration, and assess regulatory gaps and potential improvements.

- (SIDS) The Role of Battery Storage in Island Power Systems: Insights From the Grid - IRENA conducts technical grid integration studies to support small island developing states (SIDS) in planning for the technical challenges associated with integrating high shares of VRE. To date, IRENA has completed seven grid assessments for SIDS (Palau, Antigua, Aitutaki, Samoa, Vanuatu, Fiji, and the Dominican Republic). These studies identify the technical constraints associated with integrating levels of VRE needed to meet each country's goals and the possibilities to overcome potential problems with grid stability and reliability through BESS.
- (Uzbekistan) Promoting Private Sector Engagement in Hybrid Renewables and BESS Projects – The World Bank Uzbekistan Solar and Renewable Energy Storage Project includes the construction and operation of a 250-MW solar power plant and a 63-MW/126-MWh BESS in the Bukhara region. The project aims to increase private sector-led renewable energy supply in Uzbekistan, contributing to the country's ambitious goal of reaching 25 GW of renewable energy capacity by 2030.
- (Brazil) Catalyzing Financing for BESS Deployment for Private Sector Enterprises: Bridging Public and Private in Brazil - Climate Investment Funds, in partnership with the Inter-American Development Bank, and the national implementing agency (Banco Nacional de Desenvolvimento Econômico e Social), provided investment support for the installation of 8.8 MW/26.4 MWh of battery storage capacity for medium voltage behind-the-meter in mini-grid applications targeting micro, small, and medium enterprises and reducing risks associated with high upfront costs in the sector.
- (Maldives) Transforming Islanded Energy Systems Through a Multimodal Approach - Climate Investment Fund's Scaling Renewable Energy Program in Low Income Countries (SREP) Investment Plan for the Maldives funded the deployment of 184 MWh of BESS in 116 of the 186 habitable islands in the Maldives. To contribute to cost reduction

and stabilization, the SREP Investment Plan also implemented a multi-tier risk mitigation facility that considerably increased the number of private investors and helped reduce the tariff from \$0.21/ kWh in 2014 to \$0.9888/kWh up to date.

(Botswana) Supporting Renewables Integration and Grid Flexibility for National Energy Goals Through Grid-Scale 50-MW/200-MWh Stationary BESS - To increase the penetration of renewables in the national grid of Botswana and to provide grid stability services, the Botswana Power Corporation has planned to set up two 25-MW/100-MWh BESS installations at Phikwe, Central District, and Jwaneng, Southern District of Botswana. The BESS project leveraged Green Climate Fund and World Bank financing under the Sustainable Renewables Risk Mitigation Initiative. Deploying BESS in emerging economies requires building partnerships among local and international stakeholders. Sharing lessons learned and encouraging battery storage projects worldwide is imperative to ensure the integration of higher shares of renewables and power system decarbonization. While these studies highlight the BESS projects mainly at the initial stages of their development or deployment, it indicates that storage has become a prominent technology in emerging economies and there is strong motivation for its deployment. Fostering partnerships across different sectors, facilitating the development of regulatory environments, and encouraging investment mobilization can accelerate the deployment of BESS in emerging economies.





Overview

The Clean Energy Ministerial (CEM) is a global forum that promotes policies and programs that advance clean energy technology. The CEM's mission is to bring together a community of global leaders to scale clean energy, amplifying the impact to all the sectors of the economy and applying a whole-of-society approach to meet collective climate and clean energy goals.

The CEM comprises 29 member countries that represent 90% of installed renewable power generation capacity and 80% of global renewable energy investment. Together, through the CEM, member countries set shared priorities on clean energy topics and create workstreams to further those priorities with other interested states.

Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative

At COP28 in Dubai, United Arab Emirates, the CEM announced the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative as a vehicle to accelerate battery storage deployment around the world, recognizing its crucial role in accelerating the clean energy transition. The initiative is co-led by Australia and the European Commission, supported by Canada and the United States as key participant countries. The initiative supports countries around the world in co-creating strategies that enhance policy, regulation, supply chain, manufacturing, and financing solutions for battery energy storage deployment, particularly utilityscale battery energy storage. Additionally, the initiative seeks to reduce the cost of the technology and promote diversified, sustainable, and secure supply chains (CEM n.d.). Through international collaboration, the initiative supports the integration of renewable energy globally, while securing the stability and reliability of the electricity grid.

The Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative is organized around three work pillars, as illustrated in **Figure 2**.

A central focus of the initiative is to address the unique challenges faced by emerging economies in scaling utility-scale battery storage deployment. By fostering collaboration between governments, industry, and the private sector, the initiative promotes knowledge-sharing and capacity-building that can support and accelerate the widespread adoption of battery energy storage.



Figure 2. The pillars of the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative support collaboration on challenges and opportunities to widespread battery energy storage solutions globally.

Battery Storage Unlocked: Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies



This report, released as part of the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative, highlights the progress made in deploying storage solutions globally, particularly in emerging economies. The report identifies gaps and shares key lessons learned, offering solutions that can be replicated and scaled across various contexts to further support the deployment of battery storage worldwide.

Structure of the Report

To further peer-learning under the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative, this report showcases lessons learned and shares best practices for accelerating battery energy storage systems (BESS) in emerging economies. While the deployment of BESS is booming across the developed world, utility-scale storage solutions in emerging economies are still nascent. Emerging economies present unique cases for the deployment of BESS and present significant opportunities for highlighting the role BESS can play in scaling up renewable energy deployment and meeting clean energy goals.

This report focuses on cases across Asia, Sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, and the Pacific. Cases are centered on three topics crucial for understanding utility-scale BESS trends in emerging economies: enabling environment, deployment and financing, and BESS operation and value stack. These topics represent some of the most prominent challenges encountered by emerging economies that align with the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative's key pillars. Moreover, sharing the best practices for developing, financing, and operating battery storage projects can not only increase viability of such initiatives, but also empower industry professionals.

This report features a background section that provides an overview of BESS, including existing chemistries, costs, current deployment trends, and key challenges. The background also features an overview of critical themes for BESS deployment such as enabling environment, deployment and financing, and operation and value stack. It then moves into case studies. These case studies have been contributed by leading BESS partners and highlight different elements critical to battery deployment in a variety of contexts. Key insights from these case studies are featured to provide a concise overview of lessons learned.

Background

1.1 Introduction to BESS

Adopted at the 21st United Nations COP in 2015, the Paris Agreement calls on countries to limit the increase of global average temperatures well below 2°C above pre-industrial levels (UNFCCC n.d.[b]), which requires decarbonization of various sectors of the economy. At COP28, governments pledged to improve the progress on reducing the greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and accelerate the transition from fossil fuels to renewable energy sources by setting a goal to triple global renewable energy capacity by 2030 (UNFCCC n.d.[a]). Meeting the tripling renewables target, as well as the global temperature goal, will require global renewable energy capacity to grow to at least 11 TW by 2030 (IEA 2024b).

As countries around the world seek to increase the share of renewable energy and meet their national emission targets, operation of the grid with variable renewable energy (VRE) becomes increasingly complex. Advanced solutions, such as battery energy storage systems (BESS) may be used to enhance grid stability and reliability, transforming VRE into reliable, dispatchable baseload power. The role of BESS is becoming even more prominent as the demand on the power sector grows and heating, transportation, and other sectors are moving toward full electrification (Graham et al. 2021). According to the International Energy Agency's Net Zero by 2050 Scenario, 1,500 GW of energy storage, including 1,200 GW of battery storage, may be required by 2030 globally to meet global climate goals (IEA 2024c).

Utility-scale BESS are well-positioned to facilitate the decarbonization of power systems. With capacity ranging from several hundred kWh to GWh, they support the operation of transmission and distribution networks, ensuring the reliable and efficient operation of the grid, and can provide peaking capacity, a variety of ancillary services, black-start capability, and arbitrage opportunities, which will be explored in the following sections (Bowen, Chernyakhovskiy, and Denholm 2019). Additionally, smaller-scale behind-the-meter energy storage, while not in the scope of the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative, can support a variety of needs on the level of mini-grids and provide time-of-use bill management, backup power, and decreased curtailment of distributed systems (Fitzgerald et al. 2015).

Battery storage has become a critical technology for accelerating the integration of VRE due to its ability to

offer multiple services and value stacking opportunities, maximizing potential revenue. The International Energy Agency estimates that, to meet the global goal to triple renewable energy by 2030 and achieve COP28 targets, energy storage must increase to six times current levels. This pace dictates that BESS capacity could grow by an average 25% per year to 2030, which hinges on successful policy implementation and further declines in battery costs (IEA 2024a). Deployment of BESS and other energy storage solutions could be essential for enabling continued changes to power systems around the world.

1.2 Technology Overview

A variety of energy storage technologies are available on the market: electrochemical, thermal, mechanical, and chemical storage. BESS and flow batteries are examples of electrochemical storage, molten salt storage exemplifies thermal storage, pumped hydro serves as a primary example of mechanical storage technology, and hydrogen and power-to-gas storage showcase chemical storage technology (**Figure 3**).

This report focuses solely on battery energy storage. A variety of chemistries are available for BESS, each with their own characteristics, advantages, and limitations. They can be differentiated by energy density, round-trip efficiency, life span, and other factors (Kim et al. 2018).

Lithium-ion batteries are the most popular on the market; they are considered safe and have the highest energy density. Their maintenance is straightforward, and charge times are short; however, this type of battery is sensitive to extreme temperatures, degrading in high temperatures and charging slowly in subzero temperatures (Shuai Ma, 2018). Among lithium-ion batteries, some of the most widely used chemistries include lithium iron phosphate, lithium nickel manganese cobalt oxide, and lithium nickel cobalt aluminum oxide. In 2023, lithium iron phosphate batteries accounted for about 80% of the total BESS market (IEA 2024a), and they are expected to overtake as the dominant chemistry by 2030 (Wood Mackenzie 2020). It is worth noting that these batteries rely on critical raw materials, the mining, processing, and manufacturing of which are largely dominated by a few global suppliers. This concentration raises concerns about the security of critical mineral supply chains (Cohen, Shirley, and Svensson 2023).

There are other battery chemistries available on the market, each with their own challenges and opportunities. These include (Kim et al. 2018):



- Lead-acid batteries: While low in cost and efficient in recycling, lead-acid batteries charge slowly and have a limited life cycle.
- **Redox flow batteries:** Using varied chemistry, redox flow batteries have a flexible design and minimal degradation, making them most suitable for long-duration energy storage (LDES).
- Iron-air batteries: Not yet technologically mature, iron-air batteries use low-cost materials that are showing promise for storage in emerging economies with limited capital.

1.2.1 LDES

Energy storage is also defined by its duration: shortduration energy storage and LDES. Short-duration energy storage, for instance, 4-hour storage, can serve daily summer peaks, balance renewable sources, and stabilize the frequency of power grids. Short-duration energy storage is widely used at the household level in conjunction with solar panels to smooth production and respond to electricity rate windows. The short-duration energy storage technologies include batteries, flywheels, and some mechanical technologies (DOE n.d.). Long-duration storage, defined as lasting more than 10 hours, can play a crucial role in supporting demand growth. LDES have the potential to complement the expansion of renewables and enhance the resilience of power grids. Additionally, deploying LDES helps diversify the storage supply chain and avoid supply chain bottlenecks (LDES Council 2023). Among LDES, interday, multiday, and seasonal storage is distinguished. The inter-day LDES dispatch duration ranges from 10 to 36 hours and includes mechanical and electrochemical technology, like flow battery, latent heat, and liquid air. Iron-air technology is an example of multiday energy storage (DOE n.d.). The multiday LDES duration of power dispatch is 36 to 100 hours, providing additional resilience and supporting demand growth. LDES can also balance seasonal renewable energy variation, for example, by using hydrogen storage to reduce energy curtailment, replace peak generation capacity, and provide transmission benefits (Figure 4) (Guerra and Eichman 2020).

LDES allows energy to be stored for extended periods, providing a solution for the decarbonization of the grid. As VRE sources are deployed to meet rising electricity demand and reduce power sector emissions, LDES provides an opportunity to use energy more efficiently. For instance, LDES enables a more effective response to changes in consumer demand, climate, and extreme weather events (Stenson 2023). To decarbonize the grid, two types of long-duration storage are expected to be needed: up to 20 hours to manage daily cycles, and 4 weeks and more for seasonal cycle management (Twitchell, DeSomber, and Bhatnagar 2023).

While battery technologies continue to play a vital role in the global clean energy transition, other types of energy storage have the potential to become significant contributors to reducing GHG emissions in power systems. LDES and other storage solutions such as pumped hydrogen, non-lithium long duration storage technologies, and more may intersect with BESS technologies to meet the needs of the power systems of the future.

As the global energy landscape continues to evolve, LDES could play an increasingly important role in accelerating the transition to a decarbonized grid. The ongoing research, development, and deployment of LDES technologies could be essential for managing daily and seasonal energy cycles, enhancing grid reliability, and supporting the broader goal of decarbonization.

While BESS currently dominate the energy storage landscape due to their maturity, cost-effectiveness, and alignment with short-term energy needs, LDES holds significant potential for addressing long-term energy storage requirements. As such, LDES and other technologies are not featured in this report's case studies but are an important part of the context for future power system decarbonization efforts.

1.3 Costs and Deployment Trends

In 2023 alone, the deployment of BESS in the power sector increased 130% compared to 2022, adding a total of 42 GW to global electricity systems (IEA 2024a). The demand for energy storage creates a market opportunity for BESS, and in 2022, more than \$5 billion was invested in this technology, representing almost a threefold increase compared to 2021 (McKinsey 2023). Significant investment will need to continue to meet the sixfold increase in energy storage needed to meet the global goal to triple renewable energy by 2030.

In 2023, the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) indicated that, by 2050, the overall costs for lithium-ion 4-hour utility-scale BESS are projected to reduce by 67%, 51%, and 21% in low-, mid-, and high-cost projection scenarios, respectively, relative to 2022 costs (Cole and Karmakar 2023). However, as highlighted above, despite decreasing costs, the deployment of BESS is currently led by China, the United States, and the countries of the European Union, while emerging economies have seen limited deployment (IEA 2024a).

1.4 Enabling Environment

The effective deployment and operation of battery energy storage requires a robust enabling environment. Enabling policies and regulation, opportunities for market participation, integrated planning, and resource modeling are among the critical factors for maximizing the potential benefits of BESS. A comprehensive plan for battery storage deployment serves as a foundation for establishing regulatory and technical requirements. This approach can help ensure that the unique nature of BESS charging and dispatching energy is properly considered.

Successful storage policies often include setting energy storage targets and establishing incentive programs to make storage technologies more affordable for both utilities and small consumers (Union of Concerned Scientists 2019). Developing a comprehensive policy framework for BESS requires extensive stakeholder engagement to understand the needs of potential owners and operators, system operators, market operators, and other stakeholders. While valuable, participation of many stakeholders with different goals and interests may add additional complexity and create delays.

While targets and incentives can drive BESS deployment, additional regulations and changes in existing markets are necessary to ensure that the utilization of storage provides the intended benefits. Well-suited regulations for BESS should address the requirements for owning and operating BESS, permitting requirements and timelines, service procurement criteria, and grid code integration requirements, among others. Uncertainty around BESS regulations in emerging economies poses a significant bottleneck for large-scale deployment.

In addition to policy and regulatory frameworks, BESS deployment requires specific market mechanisms in place to make the investment worthwhile. In many emerging economies, however, specific market mechanisms have yet to be introduced, leading to challenges and uncertainties for BESS deployment. Market structures such as day-ahead markets, energy auctions, balancing and capacity markets, among other mechanisms, can enable BESS operators to fairly compete in the energy market when designed considering BESS from the beginning.

Battery Storage Unlocked: Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies



Figure 4. LDES technologies. Source: LDES Council (2023)

Establishing proper compensation for BESS across their variety of services represents an additional challenge. In many countries, BESS are widely considered a generation asset, disregarding the fact that they can be used as a flexible load, substitute grid infrastructure, and provide a variety of ancillary services (IEA n.d.). Value-stacking could also be considered, as it has potential to improve the BESS business case. Globally, research on business models to support BESS deployment continues to evolve; however distinct market mechanisms must be in place to incentivize utility-scale or distributed BESS deployment depending on a country's context and goals (Fihlo, 2023, Greening the Grid, n.d.).

Once policies, regulatory, and market mechanisms are in place, integrated planning and resource modeling is needed to support investment and integration decisions. Tools available for such analysis are diverse; however, these tools rarely consider the wide variety of services that BESS can provide. Energy storage planning should consider modeling of the complex lifetime of BESS to comprehensively understand the impacts and effects that the system might have in a specific context (Haas et al. 2017). Whether the system is being deployed in a hard-to-abate sector, at utility scale, or in a microgrid network, planning efforts that take BESS' wide variety of applications into account can better prepare stakeholders to thoughtfully use, maintain, and decommission a BESS over its lifetime.

Although a relatively small number of countries have created a robust enabling environment for BESS (Sani et al. 2020), lessons can be drawn from the experience of developed economies on incentives, national targets, and policy reform, among other mechanisms:

 Policy planning: To align the energy storage deployment with decarbonization targets and strategies, countries will need to incorporate BESS into long-term planning for power systems using tools and methods that consider BESS' various services.



Figure 5. Cost projections for 4-hour battery energy storage. Elaborated using the data from Cole and Karmakar (2023)

- **Regulatory frameworks:** Including the definition of energy storage, establishing clear operation and maintenance rules, defining ownership requirements, and creating a streamlined permitting process can ease the challenges that regulatory frameworks impose on BESS developers.
- **Grid codes:** By emphasizing clear interconnection rules, agreements between grid operators and BESS operators, operational guidelines, channels of communication, and monitoring and reporting protocols, countries may be better suited to ensure that BESS stakeholders are able to navigate the technical considerations needed to support grid integration of energy storage.
- Market design: Prioritizing explicit financial incentives and defined payment for various energy markets can ensure that market stability supports cost-effective BESS solutions. Models such as frequency regulation, peak shaving and energy arbitrage, tax credits, loans/ grants, and accurate tariff structures may all assist in opening markets for BESS.

Creating an enabling environment for energy storage deployment is instrumental to ensuring that a country can meet its needs for energy storage, including through BESS. Clear regulatory frameworks, policies, grid codes, and market mechanisms can create a strong enabling environment that supports stakeholders in deploying BESS. In service of meeting the goal to triple renewable energy by 2030, BESS enabling environments can be critical for expanding energy storage solutions.

1.5 Deployment and Financing

While battery energy storage is well positioned to tackle a variety of challenges in emerging economies from renewables integration to grid stability and reliability, the deployment of such systems remains limited due to challenges for deployment and financing. For BESS deployment, emerging economies are far behind China, the United States, and the European Union, which collectively deployed nearly 90% of the capacity added in 2023 (IEA 2024a). The lack of data on storage deployment in emerging economies further complicates the analysis of deployment patterns, trends, and opportunities.

There are several different business models for deploying energy storage many of which are similar to the business models for renewable energy projects. They are designed to allocate the responsibility for the development, financing, operation, and ownership of the asset between the utility and a potential third party. Some of the business models can help lift the burden of the initial capital expenditure, making storage projects more accessible for a utility (Lazaroff and Arora 2023):

- Utility ownership of the asset: Utility builds, operates, and owns the BESS. The utility or the government bears the initial capital expenditures and receives compensation for BESS services.
- Power purchase agreements or energy storage services agreements: These agreements involve an energy company that agrees to provide electricity stored by a BESS to a client. The agreement outlines the specific duration of the provided services and

their price. Power purchase agreements for BESS secure energy stored by the batteries and offer BESS owners income opportunities to support project financing (Act Renewable n.d.).

- **Build-transfer agreements:** Build-transfer agreements combine the features of power purchase agreements and an engineering, procurement, and construction contract. When a BESS achieves commercial operation, the developer would sell the project to the utility. In this arrangement, the utility becomes the long-term owner but does not bear the responsibility for project development and construction (Lazaroff and Arora 2023).
- **Public-private partnership:** Appears as an alternative procurement strategy, helping governments engage with private sector expertise and financial resources (Delplanque and Mensan Gaba 2023). A public-private partnership is especially relevant for developing economies, helping them benefit from private sector technological advancement without burdening their energy budget. It is important to identify the intended use case of the BESS, so the project's objectives and commercial terms are considered in a public-private partnership agreement (Smith 2024).

The business model used determines the risk allocation between parties and outlines the specific responsibilities of the private sector. After the ownership type has been established through the business model, project siting, bid acceptance, and finally installation and commissioning of BESS can be completed.

Attracting private capital for a BESS project in emerging economies is still challenging. Leading investors in BESS mainly reside in China, North America, and Europe, and invest in their local markets or mature BESS markets abroad. BESS projects can also be financed through loans, grants, and guarantees from public sector parties. Multilateral development banks and development finance institutions are best positioned to provide financing for BESS projects, especially in emerging economies where private capital may be limited. A loan or grant from these institutions can de-risk the investment and attract private capital, particularly through risk-mitigation measures (Thakur and Prakash Jena 2024). Additionally, blended financing may be a good strategy to attract private investors by providing a guarantee for the BESS project.

Widespread BESS deployment would require robust mechanisms to ensure that BESS projects are bankable. Combined with regulatory and policy frameworks, financing mechanisms and market measures are instrumental to connecting the public and private sectors to meet a country or region's energy goals.

1.6 Operation and Value Stack

BESS can provide a range of services both at customer and utility levels, solving specific grid issues and enabling the integration of VRE. Additionally, by stacking multiple services, BESS system operators can maximize both VRE integration and financial streams. BESS can provide at least? 13 different services to the electricity system



Figure 6. Battery storage capacity additions worldwide have increased disproportionately in China, the European Union, and the United States. Emerging economies remain behind in BESS deployment. Source: IEA 2024a

depending on their location (Fitzgerald et al. 2015). Behind-the-meter batteries mainly benefit customers, while front-of-meter systems can provide benefits for utilities, independent system operators, and regional transmission operators (**Figure 7**).

A range of services that can provide relief at operation, transmission, and distribution levels include (Fitzgerald et al. 2015; Greening the Grid n.d.[b]):

- **Energy arbitrage:** Purchase of energy when the price is low and selling of energy to the wholesale market when price is high due to fluctuations in energy demand.
- **Frequency regulation:** One of the most common services for batteries, frequency regulation helps maintain the frequency of the grid at any predefined frequency in a given jurisdiction to maintain system stability.
- Spin and non-spin reserves: Considered to be a set of ancillary services to quickly respond to disruptions in the system, such as sudden change in demand, this service is particularly useful in areas with a high penetration of VRE (EIA 2021).
- **Voltage support:** Service of providing reactive power to the grid to maintain acceptable voltage levels.
- **Black start:** BESS helps to black start without having to rely on emergency generators, which can lead to fuel and maintenance savings.
- **Resource adequacy:** Storage of excess power and release during times of high demand, helping prevent outages.
- **Transmission and distribution upgrades deferral:** Deferral of necessary upgrades by meeting rising peak demand with energy stored during the lowdemand periods and released during high-demand periods.
- **Transmission congestion relief:** By storing the excess energy during low-demand periods, BESS reduce the stress on the network infrastructure and improves the asset utilization (**Figure 8**).

The aforementioned services are delivered at different timescales and may have different durations, which means that it is possible to provide multiple services with one BESS project, also known as value-stacking. Valuestacking can improve the utilization of the asset and project economics by ensuring that the operator receives compensation for multiple services (Chernyakhovskiy et al. 2021). Multiple income streams make projects more attractive for private sector participation and incentivize investment. To enable value-stacking, the asset operator should ensure that proper communication and control equipment is in place and that the business model and regulatory climate allows for this type of BESS utilization (Greening the Grid n.d.[b]). Value-stacking is also an economically driven decision; therefore, it is important to prioritize certain services to avoid fast degradation of the asset.

While there are a range of services that battery energy storage can provide, the lack of financial incentives or functioning energy markets may hinder their realization. To assess the viability of battery energy storage in newly established markets, pilot projects can inform potential benefits as well as challenges. This can help ensure that future large-scale battery storage projects are able to effectively provide services to the grid.

It is important to note that battery storage is one option in a wide range of technologies that can support a power system's flexibility and reliability. It is not appropriate for every solution and should be evaluated both from a technological and economic perspective to achieve the most cost-effective solution for the specific system needs (Chernyakhovskiy et al. 2021).

The next section of this report presents case studies that explore the enabling environments, financing structures, and key market opportunities to help overcome critical barriers to BESS deployment around the world, especially in emerging economies. Insights from this report will guide the Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative in advancing its three pillars and can further the development of BESS regulations, policies, and pathways for technology adoption both at the utility and mini-grid scales. Additionally, it illustrates valuable lessons for other emerging economies who are planning to deploy BESS. Battery Storage Unlocked: Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies



Figure 7. Energy storage services benefit several stakeholders, including system and transmission operators, utilities, and consumers. Source: Fitzgerald et al. (2015)

Battery Storage Unlocked: Lessons Learned from Emerging Economies



Figure 8. The timescale of different types of services provided by BESS. Source: Greening the Grid (n.d.)

ACCELERATING GLOBAL BESS DEPLOYMENT:

Case Studies From Emerging Economies

India

Regulatory Reform and Investment Support: A First-ofits-Kind Project for India

Contributors: RMI; Global Energy Alliance for People and Planet (GEAPP)

Features

- Enabling Environment
- Policies and market conditions
- Technical assistance
- Dynamic state funding
- Concessional loan programs
- 20-MW/40-MWh BESS.

Summary

To meet India's need for clean power, BSES Rajdhani Power Limited (BRPL), New Delhi's utility, has developed a BESS project (20-MW/40-MWh BESS) supported by GEAPP, in collaboration with IndiGrid (an Indian power sector infrastructure investment trust) and AmpereHour Energy. This system is the first commercial stand-alone BESS project at the distribution level in India to receive regulatory approval for a capacity tariff. It will also be the largest of its kind in South Asia at its commercial operation date.

The project should enable the uptake of low-cost VRE by BRPL by charging during hours when solar/wind are producing the most energy and discharging during peak consumption hours, replacing expensive gas and thermal-based electricity previously used during these times. Located at a high-demand substation (33/11 kVA) in Kilokri, South Delhi, the project should also improve the power quality and reliability for over 100,000 consumers in the substation area and enable 24/7 reliable power.

In parallel to this pilot BESS project, RMI has collaborated with a diverse set of electricity sector stakeholders to establish a set of regulatory and policy recommendations that will help to maximize the system value of BESS assets. RMI is actively engaging with regulatory entities in India on these recommendations to create an enabling environment for BESS, and to ensure distribution company readiness for integration of high volumes of BESS.

Background

India's power sector has undergone significant developments over the past decade. Rapid demand growth driven by advancements in electricity access and economic growth, as well as high volumes of VRE deployment, have put significant stress on India's grid. The demand for electricity is projected to reach nearly 2,474 TWh by 2031-32, an increase of more than 79% from 2021-22, and peak demand is anticipated to grow at a similar pace, exceeding 366 GW in Fiscal Year 2031-32 (Government of India 2022).

To meet its growing demand for energy and contribute to the global clean energy transition, India has set a goal to achieve 50% nontraditional fuel generation capacity installed by 2030. The Central Electricity Authority projects that 42 GW of BESS will be required to facilitate the integration of 100 GW of wind and 292 GW of solar by 2030 and contribute to reaching this goal (CEA 2023).

The Government of India has taken several policy steps laying the groundwork for an enabling environment for the energy storage needed to meet their VRE targets. The 2022 Electricity (Amendment) Rules granted legal status to energy storage projects, making storage a delicensed activity similar to generators (Ministry of Power 2022).¹ The Government of India has also implemented several policy provisions for energy storage, including waiving interstate transmission system charges for BESS commissioned through June 2025.

^{1.} The Electricity Act 2003 delicensed generation (i.e., removed the requirement of obtaining a license for setting up a generation asset), which opened up the generation sector to private investment and competition. Similarly, energy storage has now been delicensed, allowing independent energy storage developers to set up BESS assets.

Under this existing policy framework, there are several economic incentives that enable BESS deployment. Energy arbitrage, tertiary reserve ancillary services,² and capital expense deferral are either partially or fully monetizable, which provides market incentives for BESS developers. In addition, wholesale markets currently accessible to BESS in India include similar incentives like tertiary reserve ancillary services and arbitrage in the dayahead market, high-price day-ahead market, and real-time markets. These market conditions lay a strong foundation for BESS deployment and replicate some of the critical lessons learned from other economies and contexts.

However, other value streams are unclear. For example, the clearing price and participation process for the secondary reserve ancillary services market are not yet fully defined. Uncertainty around quantifying value streams has also hindered project planning and deployment. As a result, multiple solicitations that were released in 2022 (with a total quantum of over 1,200 MWh³) have been cancelled due to lack of viability or have seen significant delays between award and signing of agreement due to lack of sufficient regulatory framework.

Supporting policy adoption

As India looks to improve some of the conditions in its enabling environment, ongoing support and resources will be integral to supporting the adoption of policies and market conditions. As part of the BESS project, GEAPP, with RMI, published Powering Progress: Batteries for Discoms. In this report, RMI identified the market opportunity for BESS within India's distribution sector, including benefits for capacity expansion deferral, reducing deviation risks, and providing balancing support. RMI also assessed the current wholesale market values of BESS projects participating in energy arbitrage and ancillary service markets. The report reaffirmed the value of BESS in supporting renewable integration and load growth so that utilities, policymakers, and regulators can replicate conditions in the case-studied pilot project and scale adoption (Bertagnini et al. 2023).

Indian stakeholders can draw upon key lessons learned from the report, including the conditions and criteria for successful BESS deployment for distribution companies, the value of monetizable BESS applications under the existing policy and regulatory framework, and estimations of the existing value gap. In close collaboration with a set of regulatory and utility experts, RMI has also developed a policy brief that outlines the regulatory and policy reforms that regulatory entities may undertake to foster reliable revenue streams, facilitate the identification of innovative technological assets, and streamline project development approval processes. RMI has engaged directly with the Central Electricity Authority, Central Electricity Regulatory Commission, and the Forum of Regulators on proposed policy and regulatory enablers. Resources like these will continue to support India in finding and selecting solutions that are replicable and scalable for contexts within the country.

While the enabling environment for BESS remains challenging, the Government of India has made some important commitments to cover existing financing gaps to facilitate large-scale BESS deployment. As part of India's Union Budget for 2023-24, India announced Viability Gap⁴ Funding (Government of India 2023). With a budgetary allocation of INR 37.6 billion (USD 450 million), the funding aims to cover 40% of the capital costs for 4 GWh of stand-alone BESS projects. This represents a critical next phase to operationalize the policy and market frameworks in India by building institutional knowledge and capacity and accelerating the adoption and enforcement of regulation for state-level entities, distribution companies, state electricity regulatory commissions, and state load dispatch centers.

Enhancing Project Bankability

BRPL faces severe challenges in managing its peak load and in ramping up supply during non-solar and non-wind hours, causing the utility to rely on expensive gas and high-cost power from the wholesale market to meet its peak demand and universal supply obligations. Previously, BRPL had submitted a BESS project proposal for regulatory approval in 2020 but was rejected due to high costs and a lack of sufficient monetizable value

^{2.} Note: Tertiary Reserve Ancillary Services (or operating reserves, spinning/non-spinning reserves) are the only ancillary service product procured through a market mechanism in India. Operators are required to restore the grid frequency to 50 Hz during large grid disturbance events and must respond within 15 minutes of the dispatch instructions from the system operator and sustain service for 60 minutes (similar to spin/non-spin ancillary services in other international markets) to replenish the secondary reserve resources that were deployed for the first 15 minutes of the event.

^{3.} Note: 1,260 MWh-NTPC (Power Generation Company) 10 MW/40 MWh tender, KSEB (Kerala State Electricity Board Limited) 10 MW/20 MWh tender, GUVNL (Power Company in Gujarat, India) 500 MW/1,000 MWh tender, UPPCL (Uttar Pradesh Power Corporation) 5 x 10 MW/ 40 MWh tender.

^{4.} Viability gap: The difference between the tariff of BESS and the estimated benefits the BESS would provide. For a battery storage project, benefits may include revenue realized from energy arbitrage, participation in ancillary services markets, or deferred investments in transmission or distribution infrastructure. The benefits need to be estimated using a production cost model that considers the demand pattern and the power procurement options of the utility. If the levelized cost of BESS plus the charging cost is higher than the utility's cost of peak power purchase, then a viability gap is present.

streams. To address the issues with demand and value streams, the GEAPP-supported BESS project was designed to benefit from an energy arbitrage opportunity in which the utility can charge BESS during low-cost solar and wind hours and dispatch energy during its morning and evening peak hours.

In 2023, GEAPP provided technical assistance to BRPL for project development activities, including regulatory analysis of BESS use cases, energy and system modeling, techno-commercial business model development, regulatory submissions, auction design, and financial closure. The initiative was designed in collaboration with BRPL, and the project was awarded through a public bid in October 2023.⁵ The winning bidder, a consortium of IndiGrid and Amperehour Energy, will install the 20-MW/40-MWh BESS at BRPL's 33/11-kV Kilokri substation in New Delhi. To facilitate the deployment of the system, GEAPP provided a highly concessional loan amounting to 70% of the total project cost (at 1% cost of debt) to the developer, which helped the project achieve a record low tariff.

IndiGrid and Amperehour Energy's winning BESS project is a 2-hour system (0.5 C) capable of operating a maximum of two cycles per day. The project has a lifespan of 12 years, with a maximum annual degradation in dispatchable energy throughput of 2.5%, ensuring a minimum of 70% capacity by the end of its life. The required round-trip efficiency ranges from 85% in the first year to 82% in the twelfth year, and the system must maintain a minimum annual availability of 95%. The responsibility for charging and discharging power to and from the project will lie with BRPL.

In May 2024, the Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission granted regulatory approval to the project, making it India's first commercial stand-alone BESS project to receive approval. The developer will be paid a fixedcapacity tariff (INR 57.6 lakh/MW/year or USD 69,000/ MW/year) by BRPL, subject to availability. This tariff is approximately 55% lower than the previous Indian benchmark discovered in the SECI 500 MW/1,000 MWh tender (INR 130 lakh/MW/year) because of the drop in technology prices and overall changes in market conditions. Furthermore, it is more cost-effective than the equivalent capacity lease price for independent energy storage systems in China, which is set at 300 CNY/kWh (~USD 83,000 per MW per year for a 2-hour storage system). The project is on track to be the fastest BESS project to be commissioned in India, with a record time of 18-20 months from conceptualization to implementation (The Economic Times 2024).

5. In India, once the bidder is awarded, a petition is filed to the regulator for the approval of the tariff.



Figure 9. Projected benefit stack vs. tariff (INR Lakh/MW/year) (Bertagnini et al. 2023).

Impact

While the project has a number of significant impacts for Indian stakeholders, one of the clearest is the impact of power reliability and stability for consumers. Located at a high-demand substation, the project is expected to improve the power quality and enable 24/7 reliable power in the area for over 100,000 low-income consumers.

Additionally, the financial implications of the project solve some key issues related to current energy market conditions in India. Due to concessional financing provided by GEAPP, the project was able to realize a projected benefit stack⁶ that exceeds the tariff⁷, ensuring affordability (see **Figure 4**). As the Regulator enables more revenue streams such as secondary reserve ancillary services and resource adequacy the value provided by the project should increase further.

BRPL and GEAPP have committed to sharing the results of the BESS pilot project with other distribution companies, state regulators, and power sector stakeholders, both domestically and internationally, to facilitate knowledgesharing, capacity-building, and replicability and scalability of the model. As the first BESS project to receive regulatory approval in India, the project has set a precedent for other state regulators who are evaluating BESS projects. Lessons learned from the project will contribute to the existing technical knowledge base for the BESS Consortium, a multi-stakeholder partnership of countries and resource partners to expand BESS capacity in low- and middle-income countries by the GEAPP Leadership Council.

The success of the BRPL and GEAPP project has encouraged regulators and distribution companies to move forward with their own BESS projects, aiming to accumulate operational experience. Simultaneously, ongoing policy and regulatory reforms, alongside declining BESS prices, are setting the stage for a sustainable BESS market in the future. As BESS conditions in India continue to evolve, GEAPP plans to continue to work with several distribution utilities to develop a 1-GW BESS pipeline by 2026-27 through technical assistance studies and concessional financing (in select cases).

Key Insights

The project provided several key insights that are critical to BESS deployment in India and globally:

- Value-stacking is crucial for revenue maximization: Robust benefit analysis through detailed energy modeling and value-stacking is required to maximize the potential revenues of the proposed project.
- **Regulator involvement in the early stage is key:** Engaging regulators throughout the project, both in the development phase and before the tendering process, can lead to better project alignment with regulations and a smoother tariff approval process
- Dynamic state funding encourages BESS project deployment: The Viability Gap Funding launched by India covers 40% of the capital costs for 4 GWh of stand-alone BESS projects. Dynamic and aggressive funding mechanisms such as this increase developer confidence and encourage large-scale BESS deployment.

India's goals for VRE deployment are ambitious and will likely need to be coupled with accelerated BESS and energy storage deployment. BRPL and GEAPP's project, as well as RMI's project, highlight a new pathway and mechanism to regulatory approval for BESS in India and has laid the foundation for additional projects using these mechanisms.

Additionally, this model has proven itself effective for scaling, and GEAPP is currently working on similar projects in Vietnam and Malawi. GEAPP's collaboration with the Ministry of Industry and Trade of Vietnam focuses on the integration of renewable energy into the national grid. At a technical workshop co-hosted by the Ministry of Industry and Trade's Electricity and Renewable Energy Authority and GEAPP in June 2024, the Ministry, GEAPP, and the Institute of Energy launched a report titled Enhancing Vietnam's Grid Stability with BESS. The report analyzes the use of BESS to improve frequency stability amid rising renewable energy sources and proposes suitable BESS scales for the system. It supports Vietnam's Power Development Plan VIII, which targets 300 MW of BESS by 2030, recognizing their benefits such as peak shifting

^{6.} The benefits were estimated using the utility's 15-minute demand and supply data for Fiscal Year 2023 and then projected for the next 12 years. Production cost simulations were run with and without the proposed BESS to estimate the system cost savings from the various revenue stream options applicable to the project.

^{7.} The fixed-capacity tariff of Rs 57.6 lakh/MW/yr discovered during competitive bidding and approved by the regulator.

and renewable energy integration. With costs dropping by 40%–50%, BESS are attracting significant investment and are essential for Vietnam's net-zero commitment, sustainable growth, green job creation, and preventing electricity tariff hikes. This initiative underscores GEAPP's commitment to sustainable energy solutions and strengthening Vietnam's energy infrastructure.

In Malawi, GEAPP is supporting the Electricity Supply Corporation of Malawi to design, procure, install, and operate a 20-MW BESS for frequency management to stabilize the national grid. This system is expected to improve electricity access, enable increased uptake of VRE, and replace some peak-demand diesel generators. Furthermore, the system should generate accessible operations guidance and commercial BESS data for developers, utilities, regulators, and other BESS stakeholders to inform the development of further BESS projects. This project is also expected to contribute to the structure of enabling regulatory and tariff tools for grid battery services in Malawi and across the region.

Renewables in Latin America and the Caribbean (RELAC)

Together Toward A Clean Energy Future: Energy Storage in Latin America

Contributor: NREL

Features

- Enabling Environment
- Technical assistance
- Storage modeling and analysis
- Regional approach.

Summary

The Renewables in Latin America and the Caribbean (RELAC) initiative was launched during the United Nations Climate Action Summit in 2019. The initiative unites 16 member countries (Guatemala, Honduras, Haiti, Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Peru, Colombia, Bolivia, Barbados, Panama, Chile, Paraguay, and Uruguay) around a common goal to achieve a minimum of 70% renewable energy installed capacity and ensure that 80% of the region's total electricity generation comes from renewables by 2030. To support the countries in their goals, RELAC provides technical, matchmaking, and knowledge exchange assistance.

The RELAC initiative launched the Accelerated Deployment of Energy Storage in RELAC Countries series to help countries build capacity for integrating the levels of energy storage needed to support the 80% renewable energy target (Bilich et al. 2024). Through workshops, in-person trainings, and technical support, the RELAC initiative has helped countries to build their technical awareness for energy storage, estimate their energy storage needs, model storage integration, and assess regulatory gaps and potential improvements. This initial project has helped mobilize additional support for improved regulatory frameworks and BESS planning, operation, and deployment across the region.

Background

NREL, in partnership with the Global Climate Action Partnership and the Inter-American Development Bank, initiated the Accelerated Deployment of Battery Storage in RELAC Countries program to assist in the development of country-specific energy storage action plans for RELAC countries. The objectives of the program were to:

- Improve the technical knowledge for planning, operation, and deployment of BESS
- Assist in the acceleration of the development and execution of storage projects across the region
- Strengthen the network of regional stakeholders for knowledge-sharing.

These objectives drove toward an overall goal to promote investment and policy measures that are expected to expedite the deployment of energy storage throughout the region. To accomplish this, partners held an energy storage workshop series to train stakeholders on technical BESS topics, an NREL site visit to deepen expert engagement and provide hands-on learning with cuttingedge technology, and provided technical assistance support for battery storage deployment through countrydriven action plans.

NREL's technical assistance included developing energy storage needs modeling and estimates, BESS integration modeling, capacity-building for mini-grid modeling, and regulatory framework support. To assess energy storage needs, NREL utilized its Storage Deployment Optimization Model (SDOM)¹ to evaluate the potential need for integrating short-duration, long-duration, and seasonal storage capacities to support ambitious renewable energy integration targets in three countries: Peru, Uruguay, and El Salvador. This analysis highlighted potential needs of over 15 GW of storage across these three countries to meet renewable energy goals in 2050. Furthermore, NREL used the open-source SIENNA modeling platform² to conduct power simulations and identify sites for BESS deployment in Costa Rica, Ecuador, and Honduras. These simulations are working to support specific projects totaling 300+ MW of BESS storage. Additionally, experts supported evaluations for country grid codes related to BESS integration and

^{1.} The NREL SDOM GitHub is available at: <u>https://github.com/NREL/SDOM</u>.

^{2.} NREL's Sienna platform is available at: <u>https://www.nrel.gov/analysis/sienna.html</u>.

helped support specific procurement processes or other regulatory frameworks based on individual country plans. All of this has helped advance country pipelines and enabling environment for energy storage deployment.

The Role of Capacity-Building

The first phase of the RELAC initiative provided capacitybuilding support for 96 policymakers and stakeholders across RELAC countries on energy storage topics including technical standards and regulatory issues, integrating energy storage into national planning, storage regulations, modeling, value-stacking, and more. The RELAC initiative also helped countries utilize NREL's Readiness Framework for Energy Storage³ to evaluate potential for energy storage.

Following the initial capacity-building, NREL convened participants across 11 countries for additional peerlearning on energy storage as well as the development of specific energy storage action plans for their individual countries. These action plans highlighted several common focus areas across the countries, including amending grid codes to better support energy storage, techno-economic assessments, modeling energy storage integration into national grids, capacity-building for evaluating energy storage in national energy planning, and support for procurement and request for proposal processes for energy storage.

Technical assistance was then provided by NREL technical experts focused on direct energy storage modeling and analysis support (including capacity-building for modeling platforms) or regulatory enabling conditions for energy storage, based on each country's needs as identified in their action plans.

Using Sienna or SDOM, modeling efforts focused on estimating key storage needs and identifying grid locations for potential investment, as well as convening country stakeholders around common data and models. Modeling support was initially provided to Peru, Uruguay, and El Salvador for SDOM and Costa Rica, Honduras, Ecuador, and the Dominican Republic for Sienna.

Technical assistance for improving regulatory frameworks varied significantly country to country but included accompaniment for the governments of Barbados, Honduras, the Dominican Republic, and Panama in the design, publication, or review of requests for proposals and other procurement and compensation mechanisms for energy storage. Additionally, the project developed in-depth reviews for refining national grid codes for distributed energy resources (including BESS) in El Salvador, Peru, and Ecuador. This work focused on comparing the country's existing regulatory frameworks with best practice standards like Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers 2800-2022 and 1547-2018 as well as building capacity for Ministries of Energy in line with the international standards.

Impact

The workshop series, site visit, and technical assistance provided by the RELAC initiative helped catalyze the support for further regulatory support projects for BESS implementation. The action plans became a foundation for technical assistance as well as for crowdfunding support from other partners, including the CEM's Clean Energy Solutions Center, Inter-American Development Bank, and U.S. Agency for International Development. Most notably, RELAC, in collaboration with GEAPP, catalyzed expanded technical assistance for development of energy storage project pipelines in the Dominican Republic, Honduras, Barbados, Brazil, and Uruguay, as well as the development of regional "Centers of Excellence" for knowledge- and innovationsharing. All of this has significantly strengthened the enabling environment for energy storage in the RELAC countries, providing a strong foundation for accelerated deployment.

Key Insights

- Regional approaches can help accelerate learning and replication and allow for more coordinated technical assistance. RELAC was able to bring together countries at varying stages of energy storage work, which allowed for effective peer-to-peer learning and ongoing collaboration in the region. Further, the regional approach allows for better knowledge management and innovation-sharing as well as an easier pathway for financial partners to engage on energy storage projects in the region.
- Many countries that are in early stages of energy storage need similar support. Countries across the RELAC initiative often needed similar structured support for aspects like country grid codes and broader assessments of the enabling environment. This highlights an important need for guidance or framework resources like the NREL Readiness Framework for Energy Storage used for RELAC to help accelerate countries to a point at which more focused support or investment can be provided.

^{3.} Available at: https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy21osti/78197.pdf.

• Key need for coordination between entities within a given country. The modeling support provided under the RELAC initiative highlighted that, often different parties within a country (e.g., regulator, ministry, utility, and system operator) are utilizing different modeling platforms or inputs, which can lead to difficulties in coordinating planning for energy storage. Therefore, a key consideration for enabling the environment for energy storage is helping to align stakeholders and models to utilize common frameworks and inputs.

In their pursuit of a common 80% renewable energy by 2030 target, the RELAC countries recognized that other technologies, such as BESS, would be necessary to support the accelerated deployment of VRE. The RELAC initiative's approach to capacity-building for BESS laid a strong foundation for RELAC countries to develop enabling environments for energy storage and pursue avenues for additional support to deploy BESS technologies. As these countries continue to pursue their goal, this enabling environment will likely be essential to ensure that technologies that enhance grid flexibility and stability, such as BESS, are not a limiting factor for clean energy scale-up.

Small Island Developing States (SIDS)

The Role of Battery Storage in Island Power Systems: Insights From the Grid

Contributor: International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA)

Features

- Enabling Environment
- Grid integration studies
- PV curtailment
- Reduced reliance on imported fuels
- Voltage support and grid stability provisions
- 6-MW/10.2-MWh and 2-MW/3.4-MWh BESS.

Summary

IRENA conducts technical grid integration studies to support small island developing states (SIDS) in planning for the technical challenges associated with integrating high shares of VRE. To date, IRENA has completed seven grid assessments for SIDS (Palau, Antigua, Aitutaki, Samoa, Vanuatu, Fiji, and the Dominican Republic). These studies identify the technical constraints associated with integrating levels of VRE needed to meet each country's goals and the possibilities to overcome potential problems with grid stability and reliability through BESS.

Background

Grid assessment studies evaluate the security of a power system through static and dynamic security analysis for future generation and demand scenarios. The objective of grid assessment studies is to assess whether the power system can accommodate growing amounts of VRE and to identify barriers for the integration of VRE. This case study focuses on the results and insights of the grid assessment studies of four SIDS: Samoa, the Republic of Fiji, the Dominican Republic, and Vanuatu.

Each of these countries face unique issues associated with their energy systems, as highlighted below.

Fiji: Hydropower plays a significant role in the power generation mix for Fiji. In 2017 on Viti Levu, Fiji's largest and most populous island, hydro represented 130 MW of power generation, while diesel accounted for 100 MW and wind for 10 MW. Demand during peak hours on the island amounted to 160 MW. Solar resources have not yet been introduced to the island, so stakeholders were focused on increasing the share of solar photovoltaics (PV) to support the implementation of Fiji's NDC (IRENA 2020c).

Dominican Republic: The Dominican Republic's power system uses mainly natural gas, coal, and petroleumbased fuels (IRENA 2020a). The total generation capacity installed at the end of 2017, when this study began, was around 5,131 MW. Of the installed capacity, 77.72% was thermal generation and 22.28% was in the form of renewable sources. Of net generation, 32.2% was from fuel oil, 23.5% from natural gas, 19.7% from coal, and 5.6% from hydropower. Solar and wind have been growing rapidly, doubling their generation contributions between 2017 and 2018 to reach 4%, and are expected to keep growing rapidly in the coming years. Maximum energy demand was 59.7 GWh, and hourly maximum generation was 2 769 MW. IRENA's analysis indicates the potential for integration of renewable energy to achieve renewable energy targets, if the necessary grid upgrades, including the deployment of BESS, are considered.

Vanuatu: As of 2018, the generation capacity in Luganville, a city on Vanuatu's Espiritu Santo Island, was 1.2 MW of hydropower, 40 kW of solar PV, and 4.5 MW diesel. The annual load of the Luganville power stations in 2018 was estimated to be 10.7 GWh, and the additional load from the Port Olry grid extension is expected to be 0.34 GWh. The 71% of peak demand, or 1.6 MW, is supplied by diesel generators (IRENA 2020b), which significantly drive up the cost of energy and make Vanuatu vulnerable to fluctuating costs in international diesel markets. IRENA's study analyzes the options to increase the use of renewables through expansion of hydro and solar power.

Samoa: As of 2014, when the study began, the peak demand on Upolu Island in Samoa reached approximately 20 MW. At that time, the generation comprised 29.8 MW of diesel/gas, 8.5 MW of hydropower, 2.9 MW of solar PV, and 0.5 MW of wind. To meet the increasing energy demand on the island, IRENA considered the island's significant solar potential, which can help meet 60% of peak load.

While these four SIDS have unique challenges associated with their current power generation matrix, they all hold similarities in the constraints, typically associated with SIDS: smaller size of the island systems, lesser synchronous units and therefore lesser inertia provision, aging infrastructure, the susceptibility to extreme events, the stability issue arising out of increased shares of variable renewables, etc. Solutions must also take into consideration small domestic markets and heavy dependence on a few external and remote markets, little resilience to natural disasters, and fragile natural environments to be able to adequately address these unique challenges in a reliable and cost-effective way. Given these constraints, a BESS was identified as a viable solution to enhance power system stability, reliability, and flexibility; reduce GHG emissions from the power sector; and support VRE integration in these four SIDS, despite the differences in the countries' current generation matrices.

From Research to Regulation

Grid integration studies are an instrumental step for many countries in determining opportunities and next steps for the integration of VRE. Through these studies, IRENA evaluates different scenarios of renewable energy penetration to identify technical constraints in the power system to the addition of VRE. For many countries, solutions for easing the constraints associated with VRE deployment include BESS. Particularly for islanded systems, where there may be a single medium-sized grid or several mini-grids with no interconnection, BESS can provide grid-supporting functionalities needed to enable increased penetration of VRE.

IRENA's grid integration studies for Samoa, Fiji (IRENA 2020c), the Dominican Republic (IRENA 2020a), and Vanuatu (IRENA 2020b) highlight the ways in which BESS can be used to ease the challenges associated with VRE deployment in SIDS:

For the island of Upolu in Samoa, IRENA's study estimated that solar PV generation can cover upward of 60% of the peak load. The grid stability assessment considered a 24-MW wind park, a 10-MW pumped hydro storage system, and 8 MW of biogas, ultimately determining that VRE deployment could feasibly meet Samoa's peak load needs. Still, the study proposed several recommendations for smoother power system operation, specifically, using batteries for continuous and fast frequency control, frequency regulation, provision of reserves, and gridsupporting functionalities from VRE generation. IRENA recommended that batteries above 1-MW capacity have an interface to receive commands to adapt their output power, allowing them to quickly respond to changes in demand. As a result, two battery banks were installed: a 6-MW/10.2-MWh bank at a diesel power station and a 2-MW/3.4-MWh battery at the international airport, which was colocated with a 7-MW solar power plant. By installing these systems, Upolu is providing grid support, maintaining power quality, and reducing the use of diesel generators (Electric Power Corporation 2018). These systems ease the challenges associated with deploying VRE on the island and lay a foundation for further VRE deployment both in Upolu and across Samoa's other islands through scaling and replication.

In Fiji, the IRENA study evaluated the inclusion of VRE on the island of Viti Levu, the largest and most populous island and the site of the nation's capital, Suva. The system-level study showed that, to supplement Viti Levu's current hydropower generation, a realistic scenario of 25 MW of utility-scale PV with up to 40 MW of distributed PV could meet 40% of the island's peak demand. While this is a conservative approach, this value could be further improved with future grid reinforcements to ensure that PV systems do not overload the grid and cause instability. A BESS was recommended as a key solution to reduce PV curtailment in this initial stage, ensuring that energy generated is retained by batteries and discharged at peak times. At both utility-scale and distributed levels, a BESS, along with rooftop solar PV, was considered to provide a robust strategy for integrating VRE while maintaining power system reliability.

For the Dominican Republic, IRENA transmission system studies revealed that VRE integration could lead to frequency stability, congestion, and voltage problems in some instances. Through the study, IRENA recommended that the island use BESS to provide primary frequency support and, over time, add batteries with a larger capacity to avoid reaching the maximum energy capacity for generators and activating the under-frequency loadshedding scheme at the tripping of a generator, thus releasing energy generated. For the Dominican Republic, integration of BESS can assist with capturing excess energy to prevent reaching the stage at which loadshedding is necessary, thus retaining valuable energy generated through VRE and discharging it during peak times. This is especially relevant during low-demand scenarios, when fewer synchronous generation units are in service; given the Dominican Republic's energy generation mix is largely made up of fossil fuels, BESS provide an opportunity to meet peak demand while also reducing reliance on imported fossil fuel generation sources. Since the location of batteries does not impact

frequency stability, the battery capacity can also be distributed throughout the system to ensure consistency throughout the power system. Large battery capacities were recommended to perform the role of virtual power lines to resolve congestion issues and ease power system operators in distributing energy according to demand.

The technical assessment of the Luganville grid in Vanuatu included a scenario with 1.9 MW of new hydropower and the integration of 2-8 MW of solar PV. The study evaluated different options for incorporating these VRE sources, including lowest long-term energy cost, highest possible renewable scenario, and a no major enablers scenario. The studies demonstrated that, when the share of wind and solar exceeds 30%, the investment in enabling solutions such as batteries is crucial for Luganville. BESS mitigate increased instability issues, reduce excessive wear and tear on diesel generators, and minimize curtailment. In the highest possible renewable penetration scenario, close to 100% VRE penetration could be achieved only through the deployment of large-scale BESS in addition to VRE sources. Battery deployment at specific locations was recommended to ensure the highest benefit to grid stability. For instance, IRENA recommended Luganville site BESS at the local diesel station to provide voltage support and primary frequency control. In other cases, it is best to site BESS at the renewable generation to provide better communication between charging and discharging systems. To provide additional stability, inverters associated with storage must be fully functioning and certified to new standards, including high-performance grid support. Achieving a zero-diesel operation, particularly with the inclusion of the hydropower plant scenario, would require at least a 1-MW battery (4-8-MWh for solar PV and hydro storage).

Across Samoa, Fiji, the Dominican Republic, and Vanuatu, BESS can help ease the unique challenges associated with integrating VRE. For islands with high levels of VRE penetration already, such as Fiji, BESS can stabilize the grid and ensure that energy can be discharged during peak load times. For others, such as the Dominican Republic and Vanuatu, BESS represent a viable solution to transitioning away from fossil fuel generation sources and ensuring that energy generated is also energy used, not released during load-shedding. But in all cases, BESS bolster the ability of these countries to integrate higher levels of VRE and meet their climate goals.

Impact

The studies have helped these four countries analyze their technical challenges, assess policy needs, and evaluate the feasibility of VRE and BESS while considering the security and reliability of the power system. All these aspects are important to consider when planning power system improvements to achieve renewable energy targets and ultimately each country's climate goals. BESS, both at utility-scale and distributed-scale applications, can offer system-wide benefits, such as frequency support, grid-strengthening, and operation-smoothing, especially with increasing shares of VRE and end-use electrification.

In moving from study to implementation, the proposed effects of BESS are clearest in the case of Samoa, where IRENA's grid integration study informed the deployment of a 6-MW/10.2-MWh battery bank and a 2-MW/3.4-MWh battery bank on the island of Upolu. Stakeholders in Upolu were able to examine the costs associated with the deployment of VRE and BESS and design systems and solutions that not only were cost-effective for energy generation in the country, but that enhanced the reliability of Upolu's power system. Particularly the 2-MW/3.4-MWh system co-sited with 7 MW of solar PV highlights the dual nature of VRE and energy storage-to have more of one, a country must have the other. Samoa's example represents how SIDS can move from grid integration study to implementation and consider the operation of their power system at the current stage to design a future system that meets their energy needs.

Key Insights

Considering the size and number of powers systems associated with SIDS, the impacts of BESS on the power system are heightened. Particularly in these small island contexts, some key insights include:

- To have more VRE, a country must have BESS. The IRENA studies indicate that BESS can smooth the operation of power systems with a high penetration of VRE through fast frequency control, provision of reserves, and grid support. Additionally, BESS is instrumental in reducing PV curtailment in the initial stages of VRE deployment to ensure that energy generation does not overload the grid.
- New technologies can be cost-effective. In addition to providing grid support and maintaining power quality, the studies show that BESS can significantly reduce the use of diesel generators to provide spinning reserves. Furthermore, when sited with VRE sources, BESS can reduce the reliance on imported fossil fuels for SIDS, this reducing their risk of fluctuating fuel prices on international markets.
- **PV is variable, but a BESS is not.** Rapid and largescale VRE integration could lead to frequency stability problems, congestion, and voltage instability.

Especially for SIDS, many of which have abundant opportunity for PV deployment, BESS can provide a solution to these issues by maintaining the current needed for consistent delivery of energy, charging and discharging at peak hours, and mitigating the risk of tripping generators.

• **BESS can improve resilience against extreme events.** Both distributed and utility-scale battery energy storage can improve the resilience of the electrical grid by absorbing excess power and providing backup power during emergencies.

As the clean energy transition advances globally, reducing GHG emissions from the power sector is paramount. However, SIDS have never represented a significant contribution to GHG emissions globally. For these islands, the integration of VRE and BESS represents other opportunities to stabilize the grid, utilize natural resources in place of imported fuels, and contribute to energy access across islanded systems. While reduction in GHG emissions is also a benefit of this transition for SIDS, ultimately BESS represent an opportunity to change the operation of the power system and contribute to local energy generation.

30

Uzbekistan

Promoting Private Sector Engagement in Hybrid Renewables and BESS Projects

Contributor: World Bank Group

Features

- Enabling Environment
- Power sector reforms for private sector investment
- Risk mitigation packages
- Integrated sector planning
- 63-MW/126-MWh BESS.

Summary

The Uzbekistan Solar and Renewable Energy Storage Project is a significant milestone in Uzbekistan's clean energy transition. It involves the construction and operation of a 250-MW solar power plant and a 63-MW/126-MWh BESS in the Bukhara region (World Bank Group 2024a). The project is being implemented by Abu Dhabi Future Energy Company PJSC-Masdar, a global renewable energy developer, and is supported by an International Bank for Reconstruction and Development payment guarantee as part of the World Bank Group's support to the project. The project aims to increase private sector-led renewable energy supply in Uzbekistan, contributing to the country's ambitious goal of reaching 25 GW of renewable energy capacity by 2030.

Background

Uzbekistan's power system is heavily reliant on fossil fuels, particularly natural gas. The country is also vulnerable to climate change, with increasing risks of heatwaves, droughts, and flooding. The Government of Uzbekistan has recognized the need for a clean energy transition and has set ambitious targets for renewable energy development. However, the energy sector faces challenges for enabling the deployment, financing, and operations of renewable energy assets. To facilitate the penetration of high shares of renewables on the grid, the Government of Uzbekistan has pursued a strategy for mobilizing private sector investments by integrating renewables with energy storage as part of a single tendering process (World Bank, 2022). The power purchase agreement signed for the Uzbekistan Solar and Renewable Energy Storage project, for example, had two elements: one for energy generated (\$/kWh), and another for storage capacity availability (\$/kWac/hour), which represents a two-part contract under the World Bank's framework.

Enabling Utility-Scale Deployment

Several key factors contributed to the enabling environment that facilitated the implementation of the Uzbekistan Solar and Renewable Energy Storage project, and of BESS more generally. First, the Government of Uzbekistan has implemented significant energy sector reforms, including the establishment of a separate energy sector regulator, unbundling of the power transmission company, and tariff adjustments toward cost recovery. These reforms create a more favorable environment for private sector participation, especially for BESS.

The Uzbekistan Solar and Renewable Energy Storage project pioneers the introduction of utility-scale BESS in Central Asia, addressing the intermittency issues associated with renewable energy integration, while leveraging private sector capital through a hybrid renewables-plus-storage approach (Jan, Kanaan, and Maurer 2023). This integrated approach addresses the necessary connections between the deployment of VRE and energy storage as well as between public and private sectors.

Finally, the World Bank Group's International Bank for Reconstruction and Development payment guarantee mitigates perceived risks for international investors, attracting private capital and facilitating the mobilization of debt financing from development finance institutions and bilateral financing (through government agencies). By mitigating the risk associated with the deployment of these solutions, the Government of Uzbekistan incentivizes the private sector to also invest in BESS technologies.

Impact

The project is expected to have a significant impact on grid stability and commercial operations in Uzbekistan. It is expected to contribute 250 MW of solar power and 63 MW of BESS capacity to the grid, increasing the share of renewable energy in the power mix. This project is the first renewable energy independent power producers in Uzbekistan to incorporate a battery storage component, and it is expected to demonstrate the viability of hybrid solar-plus-storage projects, which can help address the intermittency issues associated with renewable energy integration. The successful implementation of this project is expected to encourage the adoption of similar hybrid models for future renewable energy projects in Uzbekistan, thereby accelerating the country's clean energy transition.

The BESS component of the project is expected to enhance grid stability and flexibility by smoothing the integration of renewable energy sources. The BESS will be operated by the National Electric Grid of Uzbekistan to provide ancillary services to help stabilize the grid–for example, by providing a fast-response, dispatchable resource ramping up or down to address fluctuations in power supply. In addition, the project is estimated to avoid 68.3 thousand tons of GHG emissions per year, contributing to Uzbekistan's climate change and decarbonization goals.

Finally, the project mobilizes private capital, demonstrating the attractiveness of Uzbekistan's renewable energy market (IFC 2024). The successful implementation of this project is expected to unlock new potential for higher penetrations of renewables in Uzbekistan's energy mix.

Key Insights

The successful bidders for the project have been awarded in 2024 (Masdar n.d.), and a few important early insights have been determined so far in relation to the hybrid renewables-plus-storage projects in the country.

- Comprehensive power sector reforms are needed to attract private sector investment. A comprehensive power sector reform program is crucial for attracting private investment and ensuring the financial viability and sustainability of the sector, particularly focused on decreasing risk through regulatory clarity and costrecovery tariffs.
- Simplified regulation and commercial structures can help accelerate deployment and participation. The two-part contractual business model for energy and capacity allows for a relatively simple structure while having both assets monetized independently, which minimizes perceived risks for the private sector, compared to other more complex business models that combine renewables and storage in the same power purchase agreement.

- Robust risk mitigation packages are necessary to attract private capital, but broader reforms are needed to ensure financial viability. A financially viable power sector is essential for the success of independent power producers. Risk mitigation measures such as first-loss guarantees can help bridge the commercial viability gap, but they cannot alone guarantee success if the power market is structurally unsustainable.
- Integrated sector planning can drive clarity and opportunity for renewables and BESS. Comprehensive generation and transmission development planning is crucial for facilitating the integration of variable energy sources.

For Uzbekistan, as in many emerging economies, project finance may make or break the country's ability to deploy BESS technologies at a rate that supports VRE integration. Innovative financing mechanisms that reduce risk for the private sector, like the World Bank's International Bank for Reconstruction and Development payments, help stabilize Uzbekistan's emerging market and incentivize investment from investors who may not have previously engaged. Ultimately, deploying BESS to support clean energy goals will require market conditions that allow the private sector to engage with new technologies. ■



Brazil

Catalyzing Financing for BESS Deployment for Private Sector Enterprises: Bridging Public and Private in Brazil

Contributor: Climate Investment Funds (CIF)

Features

- Deployment and Financing
- 1:16 investment-leverage ratio

- Multilateral fund
- Blended finance strategy
- \$256 million for clean energy efforts

Summary

Despite diversifying its energy sources, Brazil's heavy reliance on hydropower can lead to grid instability after severe droughts. With the impacts of a changing climate, stability and reliability are needed to ensure that the grid can function during times of drought or other unexpected weather events. To enhance grid reliability and meet its 2030 emission reduction goals, Brazil is increasingly turning to cost-effective BESS to support integration of hydropower and other VRE sources. CIF, in partnership with the Inter-American Development Bank, and the national implementing agency (Banco Nacional de Desenvolvimento Econômico e Social, or BNDES), have collectively channeled \$256 million into clean energy efforts in Brazil, enhancing the country's renewable energy capacity and storage capabilities. These investments support the installation of 8.8 MW/26.4 MWh of battery storage capacity for medium voltage behindthe-meter in mini-grid applications.

The initiative primarily targets micro, small, and medium enterprises (MSMEs), as MSMEs account for 99.5% of all businesses and 30% of gross domestic product in Brazil; yet these enterprises continue to face substantial barriers to financing (OECD 2022). CIF's financial support aims to enhance MSME's competitiveness and sustainability through reduced energy costs and improved grid reliability. Through its Global Energy Storage Program (GESP), CIF invested in Brazil's BESS sector, achieving a 1:16 investment leverage ratio while reducing risks associated with high upfront costs in the sector.

Background

Brazil's energy sector has traditionally been dominated by hydropower, which in 2021 accounted for 65% of country's energy. Despite its renewable nature, hydropower has shown significant vulnerabilities to climate change-induced droughts, which leads to frequent grid failures. This natural hazard highlighted the need for enhanced grid reliability through increased investment in energy efficiency measures and distributed generation to reduce stress on the power system and increase the share of VRE sources (Schwab et al. 2017). Additionally, Brazil's updated NDC aims to reduce GHG emissions by 50% by 2030 from 2005 levels, emphasizing the importance of integrating renewable energy sources such as wind, solar, and biomass with BESS to reduce emissions from the power sector and supplement current levels of hydropower to enhance grid reliability (UNFCCC 2022). Furthermore, the declining costs of BESS have proven essential for developers in Brazil due to lowered energy costs, reduced consumption during peak-times, and minimized vulnerabilities in the production process.

At the time of the appraisal of CIF's GESP, the Brazilian government had been working on a new regulatory framework aimed at modernizing the energy sector by incorporating advanced technologies like BESS (CIF n.d.). Their goal was to enhance energy security and facilitate a shift from a centralized electricity system to a more dynamic, user-engaged distributed system.

However, several challenges remain for the widespread adoption of BESS in Brazil, including high capital expenditure requirements, significant tax burdens, and limited access to long-term financing, especially for MSMEs. Regulatory barriers, limited BESS experience, and high credit risk further impede the financial viability and scale up of these investments. As a result, BESS has limited market attractiveness, with only about 1,000 companies achieving a return on investments above 10% (Greener 2021).

Backstopping MSMEs Through Financing

CIF's GESP is the world's largest multilateral fund supporting energy storage. Through concessional financing from the GESP, CIF is partnering with the InterAmerican Development Bank to deliver the "Program to Finance the Sustainable and Productive Recovery of MSMEs" (CIF 2023). The program promotes sustainable economic recovery for MSMEs in Brazil, focusing on increasing access to medium-to-long-term financing post-COVID-19 pandemic to support the early development of the BESS market.

This program will finance initial demonstrations at the MSME and mini-grid levels, provide enhancement of BESS regulation, and facilitate improvement for project identification and capacity evaluation, all of which will help lay the foundation for broader replication and large-scale deployment of these solutions. CIF and the Inter-American Development Bank are providing a total of \$256 million of investment and envision the following steps for the project:

- MSME financing for energy storage: \$16 million of 1. concessional funds from GESP underpin the Inter-American Development Bank's \$240 million capital investment and are aimed explicitly at financing BESS. BNDES plans to on-lend these funds to MSMEs through medium- and long-term credit to private sector investors, including industry, manufacturers, dedicated funds, energy service companies, or other aggregators. Financing would offer competitive terms for subproject sponsors to offset the high capital expenditure requirements and long payback periods related to BESS projects. In some cases, investments could be combined with solar PV or other renewable energy systems investments and support different grid services.
- 2. Guarantees for local financial institutions: BNDES's guarantee fund (Fundo Garantidor para Eficiência Energética, or FGEnergia) expects to offer concessionally priced guarantees to their vast network of partner financial institutions. The guarantees can be used as alternative collateral to expand lending to MSMEs for energy efficiency, distributed generation, and BESS. As part of the fund's credit guarantee mechanism, a \$5 million investment from CIF's GESP is set as a contingent investment grant to increase the fund's capacity to take risks.
- 3. Technical assistance and enabling environment: \$1 million from CIF's GESP is planned to be used to support the early development of the BESS market in Brazil. This assistance may include proper identification and assessment of a portfolio of BESS projects as well as suitable business models for BESS investments; knowledge-sharing and the establishment of alliances among key stakeholders; improvement of the regulatory environment to enable

the scale up of BESS investments; and capacitybuilding for BNDES for monitoring and evaluating BESS projects by developing proper tools to perform the financial and technical evaluation of BESS investments.

Additionally, in 2023, CIF approved a follow-up investment of \$70 million to improve Brazil's electricity grid's flexibility, facilitating more renewable energy integration and reducing emissions from the electricity sector (CIF 2023). This program aims to mobilize an additional \$1 billion to support the expansion of broader energy storage technologies, including BESS but also pumped storage hydropower and hydrogen, to improve the integration of VRE and support a greater diversification of the country's renewable energy mix. The deployment of innovative storage systems is expected to contribute to integrating renewable energy in a country that has already exhibited success in attracting and democratizing investments in clean energy technologies.

Impact

The Program to Finance the Sustainable and Productive Recovery of MSMEs aims to install 26.4 MWh of battery storage capacity for medium-voltage behind-themeter applications at the company level and as part of mini-grids through 2027. Fully realized, the program targets a reduction of over 214,000 tons of CO₂e over the lifetime of the financed assets and is expected to support approximately 4,850 MSMEs, enhancing their competitiveness by reducing energy costs, improving grid reliability, and promoting sustainable economic recovery post-COVID-19 pandemic. Gender equality is also a key tenant of the program, and 30% of the resources are reserved for women-owned MSMEs. The initiative plans to play a pivotal role in building a more diversified and resilient power grid with reliable and lower-cost energy supply for MSMEs.

Concessional financing from CIF's GESP is set to mobilize 16 times the initial investment from partnering entities, leveraging a 1:16 ratio of co-financing. CIF's concessional funds help reduce investment risk for both private and public investors by providing lower-cost capital and mitigating the financial risks of innovative projects.

Key Insights

 Blended finance drives private sector investment. Combining concessional loans with guarantees and technical cooperation can significantly reduce financial barriers for MSMEs investing in BESS. This financial strategy is particularly relevant in the energy sector, where upfront costs for innovative technologies like battery storage systems can be prohibitively high.

- Clear and strong regulatory frameworks are critical. Strengthening the regulatory environment, specifically the connection requirements and legal status, through technical support is crucial for the successful deployment and scaling of BESS technologies. Ongoing technical support and capacity-building efforts are essential for market development and the successful implementation of new technologies.
- <u>"Learn by doing" through pilots.</u> Initial demonstration projects at the MSME and mini-grid levels are critical for building a solid basis for subsequent replication and scale-up of BESS solutions.

The support of MSMEs through GESP has proven to be an effective model for unlocking BESS financing and ensuring that project developers have the proper resources they need to deploy BESS at the rate needed to meet Brazil's energy goals. Coupled with the deployment of other forms of energy storage and VRE sources, Brazil's energy sector is well poised to address reliability and flexibility challenges and ensure that clean energy is available to populations across the country.

Maldives

Transforming Islanded Energy Systems Through a Multimodal Approach

Contributor: CIF

Features

- Deployment and Financing
- Market de-risking
- Technical assistance and capacitybuilding
- \$121.68 million invested and \$573 million mobilized
- 46-MW/184-MWh BESS.
- 8.8-MW/26.4-MWh BESS.

Summary

In October 2012, CIF's Scaling Renewable Energy Program in Low Income Countries (SREP) developed its Investment Plan in the Maldives, which aimed to transform the energy sector and increase energy security in the country. Since then, CIF has provided \$121.68 million in funding and mobilized a total of \$573 million to provide technical assistance to the government and deploy solar PV, BESS, grid modernization, and other innovative clean technologies. Initially, the SREP Investment Plan funded the deployment of 184 MWh of BESS in 116 of the 186 habitable islands in the Maldives. To contribute to cost reduction and stabilization, the SREP Investment Plan also implemented a multi-tier risk mitigation facility that considerably increased the number of private investors and helped reduce the tariff from \$0.21/kWh in 2014 to \$0.9888/kWh up to date.

Since the inception of the project, three follow-up projects receiving funding from CIF plan to deploy an additional 184 MWh (4-hour) of BESS to support the original 116 MW of installed solar and other clean technologies. Overall, the SREP Investment Plan has been labeled as transformative to the Maldives' energy sector toward a cleaner and more reliable power generation.

Background

The Maldives is an island state, an archipelago with 1,200 coral islands. Home to over half a million people, the Maldives generates its electricity through multiple isolated island-grid systems with no inter-island interconnection. With electricity demand growing by an annual average of 6% in recent years, the Maldives primarily imports diesel, which provides 81% of its energy sources through diesel generators. In 2023, fossil fuel imports had already risen to around \$730 million, representing a significant cost to the country (Maldives Customs Service n.d.). The reliance on imported diesel also puts the Maldives at risk to changing prices for fuel and represents risks to the reliability of the Maldives' energy sector due to fluctuating fuel costs. When the SREP Investment Plan was approved in 2012, scaling up renewable energy had been identified as a solution to enhance stability and reliability of the Maldives' islanded energy systems and ease the country's multiple power generation challenges (World Bank 2020a).

The Government of the Maldives identified the funding and deployment of renewable energy as a priority in its Maldives Vision 2020, Strategic Action Plan (2008-2013), National Sustainable Development Strategy (2009), Maldives Energy Policy (2010), and 3rd Environment Action Plan (2008) (CIF 2012). Additionally, according to the Maldives' Government, the government aims to achieve 70% renewable energy penetration by 2030 and declared an interim target of 33% over the next 5 years at COP28 (World Bank 2020b).

For islanded systems with ambitious renewable energy targets like the Maldives, BESS can be critical to enhancing renewable energy deployment. BESS are well suited for deployment in mini-grid island systems where each island needs a stabilizing energy source to supplement VRE generation. In place of diesel generation, BESS systems can provide the consistent energy current needed to ensure stability and reliability of the grid for these islanded systems with high penetration of renewables.

Bundling Financing with Regulation and Capacity-Building

CIF's SREP Investment Plan for the Maldives had three components: Renewable Energy for the Greater Malé Region, Renewable Energies for Outer Islands, and Technical Assistance and Capacity-Building. These three components each provided risk mitigation facilities, investment commitments, and technical assistance for renewable energy deployment. While these components addressed renewable energy project financing and development broadly, the SREP Investment Plan also contributed to enabling environment and financing for energy storage solutions, including BESS. This contribution can be divided into three sections:

- Policy and regulatory framework: Through its technical assistance component, the SREP IP provided policy and regulatory assistance, advising on policy directives and other documents, which was instrumental in creating the Maldives Energy Act and the Utility Regulatory Act. These acts established the Utility Regulatory Authority, which has independent authority to maintain stability and technical autonomy of the grid. The assistance included drafting the licensing, installation, and operations manuals for solar PV. Moving forward, the Maldives' Ministry of Climate Change, Environment, and Energy aims to adopt similar standards determined during the project implementation for BESS deployment.
- **Capacity-building:** The SREP Investment Plan's capacity-building component focused on training the project management unit, regulators, and other authorities on the necessary regulations for deploying renewables and storage. Technical assistance and trainings related to value-stacking services, public and private asset ownership models, pricing models, and deployment phasing (e.g., system planning and assessment of business model options) were

critical to getting stakeholders across the power system up to speed on market mechanisms for VRE and BESS deployment. Additionally, decision makers and technical experts received training on the opportunities for deploying hybrid projects with solar PV and BESS in different modalities.¹ Furthermore, SREP IP trainings contributed to discussions with regulators to reassign and resize their workforces and create coordination mechanisms among authorities for the deployment of renewables and storage. Finally, the Accelerating Sustainable System Development Using Renewable Energy project, a follow-up project of the SREP Investment Plan, is also including an internship program for female graduates of two universities and a women's leadership program, contributing to the development of a more equitable energy workforce.

Financing mobilization: In total, the SREP IP contributed \$25.6 million and co-financed \$238.59 million from the World Bank's International Development Association, the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, and the private sector. The SREP Investment Plan in the Maldives was uniquely designed to mobilize private financing for renewable energy, providing a risk mitigation facility and incentives to expand the country's share of solar PV and BESS. This risk mitigation facility used power purchase agreements with two subcomponents. The first component was tariff buydown grants,

1. Part of this technical assistance was later published at the World Bank's report, Unlocking the Energy Transition: Guidelines for Planning Solar-Plus-Storage Projects (Jain, Kanaan, and Maurer 2023).



Figure 10. Secured payment mechanism agreement. Source: CIF

which reduced the impact of the financial cost of independent power production on the tariff (mostly floating solar PVs and BESS). The second component was contributions into secured payment mechanisms, mitigating the risk of payment default of the off-taker in connection with power purchase agreements and other associated agreements (World Bank 2020c).

The SREP Investment Plan was only the beginning of efforts to mobilize concessional financing, private investment, and public funding for the deployment of renewable energies and storage in the Maldives. There are now three CIF-financed follow-up projects that emerged as a result of the efforts by the SREP. These three projects are:

- Accelerating Renewable Energy Integration and Sustainable Energy (2021)
- Accelerating Sustainable Clean Energy Investments for Net Zero Transition (2024²)
- Accelerating Sustainable System Development Using Renewable Energy Project (2024).

In total, with \$75 million from CIF's Clean Technology Fund, all three projects are expected to mobilize over \$364 million to deploy 184 MWh of BESS and 116 MW of solar, while also piloting new clean energy technologies across the country. Storage and other components of these three follow-on projects are reflected in **Table 1**.

Impact

Through the SREP Investment Plan, solar PV and BESS have been deployed on the Maldives' outer islands. 126 islands were divided into three categories, depending on the potential for renewable energy penetration. The 10 islands that could achieve 10% of renewable energy penetration received investments in solar PV and energy management systems, while 86 islands that were aiming for 20% of RE penetration received investments in solar PV and BESS for grid support. The other 30 islands with more ambitious renewable energy penetration goals (30% or more) received solar PV and BESS investments, but for load-shifting due to the ambitious renewable energy goals and deployment. In total, POISED expects to deploy 22.2 MWh of BESS in 116 of the 186 habitable Maldives islands. The three follow-up projects also receiving funding from CIF are targeting an additional 184 MWh of BESS to support the additional 116 MW of solar and other clean technologies that are planned to be piloted.

The two original projects that received \$25.57 million of funding through the SREP Investment Plan mobilized \$166 million to deploy solar PV and BESS, modernize the grid, and provide technical assistance to the government. These projects created a strong enabling environment for follow-up financing of over \$407 million, of which CIF's Clean Technology Fund provided \$40.68 million in grants and \$58 million in concessional loans. Overall, CIF has provided over \$98 million with an expected co-financing ratio of 1:6.4, the efforts of which are already transforming the Maldives' energy sector toward cleaner and more reliable power generation from VRE sources and away from traditional diesel generation.

Deploying renewable energy and storage through the SREP Investment Plan reduced the Maldives' power sector GHG emissions through renewable energy generation and provided fiscal relief by reducing diesel imports, thus removing the risks associated with fluctuating fuel import costs. ASPIRE estimated 7 million liters of annual diesel savings through its solar deployment (CIF 2012), while POISED estimated 19.76 million diesel savings from solar and BESS deployment. The latter also estimated an annual GHG emissions reduction of 40,000t CO₂ (ADB 2024).

Key Insights

- Implementation of large-scale PV systems can require BESS for effective integration. The Maldives has 186 isolated island grids. Due to the nature of these mini-grids, VRE might overload and/or destabilize islands' grids during periods of high energy generation. During the SREP Investment Plan close-out workshop, all participants agreed that projects deploying VRE should include a storage component to mitigate integration challenges. As a result, all three follow-up projects have BESS components totaling 184 MWh.
- Without economies of scale, it is difficult to determine the appropriate size for solar PV-plus-BESS projects. The Maldives' unique feature of multiple small-isolated island grids creates larger costs to large-scale BESS investments. For example, early projects allowed for 1-hour storage, but future financing aims to provide up to 3-6 hours of storage. This will likely be a challenge to overcome across other SIDS.
- De-risk the market to encourage private sector investment in solar PV and storage. Mechanisms to distribute the risks associated with early market deployments of both technologies between the

^{2.} The project has been approved by CIF's Trust Fund Committee, pending approval from multilateral development banks.

| Table 1 | SREP IP | Projects and | Follow-Up | Clean Technol | logy Fund-Funded | Projects |
|---------|---------|--------------|-----------|---------------|------------------|----------|
|---------|---------|--------------|-----------|---------------|------------------|----------|

| | POISED (ADB 2021, 2024) | ARISE(World Bank 2020c) | ASCENT (World Bank 2024) | ASSURE (ADB 2023) |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Implementing Multilateral Development Bank | Asian Development Bank | World Bank | World Bank | Asian Development Bank |
| Overall Funding/CIF Funding | \$232 million/\$12.7 million (all grant) | \$107.4 million/\$30 million (\$7 million grant and \$23 million loan) | \$216.6 million/\$30 million (all loan) | \$115.25 million/\$15 million (\$10 million grant and \$5 million loan) |
| Storage Targets | 22.2 MWh in BESS for 126 outer islands | 50 MWh of BESS (40 MWh awarded by the time of publication) | 90 MWh of BESS | 44 MWh in BESS for 20 outer islands |
| Renewable Energy Targets | 28.2 MW of solar PV | 36 MW of solar PV pipeline projects (including 10 MW of floating solar) | 55 MW of solar | 25 MW of solar PV (floating and terrestrial), piloting new technologies (ocean and wind in two outer islands) |
| Other Components | Grid modernization, capacity-building, and technical assistance | Grid upgrades, financial de-risking mechanisms, and technical assistance | Financial de-risking mechanisms, grid modernization, technical assistance, e-mobility, and new technologies and innovation, other renewable energy technology, including wind, tidal, wave, ocean thermal energy conversion, green hydrogen | Energy management systems, grid upgrades, financial de-risking mechanisms for solar independent power producers, capacity-building, piloting climate- resilient clean energy technologies for farming |

public and the private sector offload the budgetary pressure of the utility and incentivize large-scale private investments. Ultimately, these mechanisms contribute to a mature market in which the private sector can eventually grow away from the use of these incentives. The SREP Investment Plan projects in the Maldives include escrow agreements between the Government of the Maldives and commercial banks related to secured payment mechanisms, termination risk mitigation mechanisms, tariff buydown grants, and foreign exchange management tools, which ultimately reduce risk for private sector investors. Technical assistance and capacity-building are essential. All projects funded by the original SREP Investment Plan (and follow-up Clean Technology Fund-funded projects) had vital technical assistance components. These projects not only created opportunities for project financing, but also aimed to strengthen the institutional capacity and support the design and implementation of policies and regulatory frameworks for deploying future clean energy technologies. For example, the technical assistance to develop the Maldives Energy Act; the Utility Regulatory Act; the licensing, installation, and operations manuals for solar PVs; and the cost-reflective tariff methodology all contributed to creating a lasting enabling environment for VRE and BESS deployment.

• Tendering preparatory processes for policies and regulatory frameworks could be a starting point to shape up regulations for storage. In the Maldives, tendering procedures and technical proposals presented for solar PV were sufficient to develop regulations (e.g., solar farm interconnection requirements and adoption of international standards). While BESS is already being deployed and storage regulations in the Maldives are still mostly in discussion phases, regulators could also draw on the existing and upcoming BESS tendering processes for the development of BESS regulation.

The Maldives faces unique challenges for a transition to clean energy, given the country's island nature; however, transitioning to a higher share of VRE and BESS should help to ease the country's reliance on imported fuel and reduce GHG emissions from the power sector. CIF's SREP Investment Plan projects combined multimodal approaches through financing, capacity-building, and technical assistance to assist stakeholders in the Maldives in creating a strong enabling environment for BESS and de-risking investments in renewables for the private sector. The impact of these programs has led to installed capacity for the Maldives, and the model is being scaled through additional CIF projects to help the Maldives meet its ambitious climate goals.

Botswana

Supporting Renewables Integration and Grid Flexibility for National Energy Goals Through Grid-Scale 50-MW/200-MWh Stationary BESS

Contributor: World Bank

Features

- Operation and Value Stack
- Capacity development
- Integrated planning and investment Blended climate finance strategies.

Summary

To increase the penetration of renewables in the national grid of Botswana and to provide grid stability services, the Botswana Power Corporation has planned to set up two 25-MW/100-MWh BESS installations at Phikwe, Central District, and Jwaneng, Southern District of Botswana. The two projects are planned to be located close to two 50-MWp solar PV plants owned by independent power producers and are expected to primarily help align solar power production to meet evening peak loads while also providing grid services, including for reactive power. The BESS project leveraged Green Climate Fund and World Bank financing under the Sustainable Renewables Risk Mitigation Initiative.

Background

Botswana has excellent solar and wind resources, presenting a promising source of clean and affordable electricity. Diversifying domestic electricity production by using renewable energy sources was set as a target in Botswana's Vision 2036 and the National Energy Policy in 2021 (Government of the Republic of Botswana 2021). The former seeks to increase the share of renewable energy in the generation mix from the current baseline of approximately 2% to 50% by 2036. Given the significant VRE commitments made under the integrated resource plan and Botswana's goal to move from being a net importer of electricity to a net exporter, strengthening the national grid and enabling the integration and management of VRE is a key priority for the country.

The country's first 50 MW of utility-owned BESS projects, with World Bank financing support, are expected to lay the foundation for these goals, helping catalyze a significant pipeline of BESS projects in the country to integrate VRE in the context of the lack of flexibility of the grid.

A Whole-of-System Approach

Several factors were critical for enabling the development, financing, and deployment of the BESS projects, including:

• Botswana has a strong policy framework with clear goals for energy security and an increased focus on renewable energy integration. Large-capacity wind, solar, and concentrating solar power projects have either been awarded or are in different stages of development, and BESS assets have been considered for their seamless integration and operation.

- The ability of BESS to provide additional value like frequency control and reactive power compensation also appealed to the system operators and bolstered their decision to proceed with deployment of BESS systems.
- Close partnership and co-development with the unified power utility of the country, Botswana Power Corporation, helped streamline approval and interconnection processes (e.g., "loop-in-loop-out" approvals) at the inception stage to ensure that the projects can go online and start service immediately after the commencement of commercial operation.
- Supply to World Bank-funded projects has taxation incentives like deemed export benefits that can reduce the tax burden of the project, which may entail a lower upfront capital expenditure for Botswana Power Corporation.

The BESS projects are expected to support a wide range of value for Botswana Power Corporation, including smoothing production and extending the capacity factor/ utilization of the collocated solar plants at Phikwe and Jwaneng, displacing expensive thermal generation, as well as provision of primary and secondary reserves. Of these, the renewables integration, firming, and the resulting impact displacing thermal generation are expected to be the largest share of the value stack.

Impact

The BESS projects are expected to yield significant savings and promote broader adoption of storage, enabling higher renewable energy integration while maintaining grid's reliability, flexibility, and stability. Specifically, the project is expected to directly benefit the government, Botswana Power Corporation, and the independent power producers who own the collocated solar plants through cost savings and operational benefits, as detailed below. Further, the project is expected to broadly help enhance business models for grid-connected renewable energy in Botswana (World Bank Group 2024b).

Significant lifetime cost savings are expected, resulting from multiple value stream details.

- Reduced fuel costs from thermal generation: The BESS project reduces the need for thermal generation, leading to lower fuel costs, while providing firm capacity during peak hours. Specifically, significant savings are expected from avoiding peaking diesel costs as well as from Morupule B (a coal-fired power plant).
- 2. **Reduced import requirement:** Reducing the need to import electricity by discharging electricity from the BESS project leads to savings on import costs and contributes to overall savings from the transition to clean energy.
- 3. **Reduced primary and secondary reserve shortage:** The BESS project helps reduce primary and secondary reserve shortages, improving grid stability and leading to major economic benefits.
- 4. **Reduced unserved energy:** By reducing unserved energy, the BESS project ensures a more reliable power supply during peak demand periods.
- 5. **Reduced curtailed renewable energy:** The BESS project reduces the curtailment of renewable energy sources, maximizing their utilization.
- 6. Environmental benefits (emissions reductions): Botswana Power Corporation maximizes environmental benefits by reducing CO₂ emissions from thermal generation. It is estimated that the BESS investments would result in a reduction of CO₂ emissions by 11.7% of the overall economic savings.

Key Insights

- Coordinated integrated planning and investment for storage and renewables is critical. Sequencing investment plans for storage considering the planned solar PV capacities is critical to ensuring adequate integration of assets and maximum reliability of the system. The timing of adding the storage capacity to the grid needs to be in sync with the pipeline of solar PV projects that are tendered or expected to come online.
- Parallel capacity development for governments and utilities on BESS is a prerequisite for successful planning and project development. In many developing countries, operating and managing complex assets like BESS requires a deep understanding of the technical functions, operational parameters, and control of BESS assets. A challenge of weak grids, or novelty of the technology when not having a robust supervisory control and data acquisition system in place, requires the utility to develop its capacity for effectively operating BESS assets, and to manage the complexity of the grid as it evolves. Therefore, such BESS investments need to be coupled with comprehensive technical capacitybuilding for the utility and relevant stakeholders.
- Holistic institutional frameworks are needed to align renewable energy and BESS development. The deployment of BESS as a key enabler for renewable energy adoption in a reliable grid requires holistic institutional frameworks, which go beyond simplified stationary BESS applications toward leveraging private sector financing and participation. This requires determining the value streams that can be monetized for BESS while upgrading the grid infrastructure to optimally leverage them.
- Blended climate finance can help scale up the BESS adoption. The project in Botswana was made possible through a climate-finance blended approach, in which World Bank lending was coupled with climate finance at concessional rates from the Global Concessional Financing Facility. As the first utility-scale BESS project in Botswana, the climate finance was necessary to make the project economically viable.

Botswana's BESS installations in Phikwe and Jwaneng highlight the opportunities that BESS value-stacking can bring to deployment in emerging economies. By incentivizing BESS deployment through World Bank financing and value-stacking, stakeholders in Botswana are expected to also receive the benefits to the grid such as system stability, reduced reliance on fossil fuels, and load-shifting. As Botswana continues to pursue ambitious clean energy goals, BESS projects like these can help ensure that the deployment of VRE does not introduce instability to the power system, assure that systems of VRE and BESS are profitable for early investors, and reduce GHG emissions from the power sector. ■

Synthesis of Key Learnings

The cases of BESS deployment across emerging economies represent an important source of learning for future storage projects.

First, it is important to note the differences in motivation for deployment of BESS across the case studies, especially in comparison to established markets for storage. While many of the case studies were paired with deployment of renewable energy, particularly solar, others were focused more on grid resiliency and stability benefits.

Further, these studies highlighted the role of effective policy and regulatory environments for enabling BESS deployment. In the Maldives, technical assistance facilitated the development of the Maldives Energy Act, the Utility Regulation Act, and licensing. At the same time, the comprehensive power sector reforms enacted by the Government of Uzbekistan proved to be essential for BESS deployment. Similarly, strong regulatory frameworks for BESS, involvement of the regulator in the initial stages of the project, and the role of tendering preparations are instrumental in creating effective enabling environments in the featured contexts. In the case of India, the engagement with the regulator and local stakeholders at the initial stages of the project and technical assistance provided support for the code updates that facilitated BESS project approval. These case studies highlighted not only the need for a strong policy and regulatory environment, but also the necessity of engaging with local stakeholders for its development.

The questions of financing have also emerged several times, being one of the cornerstones of storage project implementation due to high initial capital expenditures and limited resources for technology deployment in emerging economies. Specifically, it was found that both state funding and blended financing, as well as de-risking mechanisms, can attract private capital and encourage BESS deployment. For instance, in the Maldives, a multitier risk mitigation facility helped reduce tariffs per kWh through tariff buydown and mitigation of payment default risks, which helped attract larger numbers of investors. The case of Brazil illustrated that the mix of concessional loans, investment guarantees, and technical cooperation can reduce perceived risks of investment in BESS. Similarly, the blended finance strategy of World Bank lending and Green Climate Fund concessional rates made Botswana's BESS project economically viable. Lastly, in India as well as in Botswana, stacking of ancillary services, arbitrage opportunities, and capital expenditure deferral has supported the viability of BESS financing. While attracting private capital for BESS projects remains challenging for many emerging economies, government incentives, blended financing, and de-risking mechanisms have proven to be viable solutions to ease financing difficulties.

Additionally, these case studies showcase important lessons for BESS deployment considerations. Economiesof-scale facilitate BESS deployment by making it cheaper, while pilot projects and requests for proposals increase developer and local stakeholder confidence. In Brazil, the demonstration project is expected to motivate BESS regulation improvements and lay the foundation for replication of large-scale solutions. BESS deployment in India highlighted that comprehensive requests for proposals could increase developer confidence in the project, raising the number of competitive bids. The island states, such as Samoa and Vanuatu, might encounter additional challenges for BESS deployment, considering the specifics of their power systems, which are largely composed of small systems. The cases of Botswana and Uzbekistan highlight the importance of integrated planning of renewables and BESS to ensure the stability of power systems. These deployment considerations may serve as important lessons for the future deployment of advanced energy storage systems.

While there are few projects that have been operating to date, there are still important lessons to be gleaned about BESS operations and their benefit. For SIDS, BESS can smooth the operation of systems with high shares of renewables, reduce reliance on imported diesel fuels, and maintain consistent delivery of power to the island residents. For instance, in case of the Maldives, it was agreed that BESS can stabilize the grid and mitigate VRE integration challenges. Frequency control, provision of reserves, and decreased VRE curtailment prove BESS to be an invaluable addition for SIDS's power grids. Valuestacking of these services can help maximize revenue streams, as illustrated in India. In summary, BESS services can facilitate the integration of VRE, provide support to the grid, ensure fuel savings, and provide additional revenue streams if the appropriate market mechanisms are in place.

Finally, there is a prominent message across all the case studies: the importance of technical assistance. Technical assistance has been instrumental to the success of BESS projects currently in operation as well as for future storage initiatives. As such, in India, technical assistance led to the enhancement of existing codes and regulatory approval of a proposed BESS project. In Latin America, technical assistance helped stakeholders understand the similar needs of countries in the region for the initial stages of BESS deployment, while the analysis of the regulatory environment identified the existing gaps and established a need for coordination between different entities, further catalyzing the support for BESS deployment in the region. In the Maldives, the training provided to the project management unit, regulators, and other authorities on the necessary regulations to deploy renewables and storage familiarized stakeholders with market mechanisms for BESS, facilitating the adoption of necessary regulations and standards. Technical assistance proves to be an imperative element of BESS deployment, particularly in emerging economies.

Deploying BESS in emerging economies requires building partnerships among local and international stakeholders. Sharing lessons learned and encouraging

battery storage projects worldwide supports the integration of higher shares of renewables and power system decarbonization. While these studies highlight the BESS projects mainly at the initial stages of their development or deployment, it indicates that storage has become a prominent technology in emerging economies and there is strong motivation for its deployment. Fostering partnerships across different sectors, facilitating the development of regulatory environments, and encouraging investment mobilization can help accelerate the deployment of BESS in emerging economies. As we look to increase storage capacity globally, shifting the focus to emerging economies and ensuring that BESS deployment is prioritized in these contexts will help contribute to the levels of storage needed to meet the goal of tripling renewable energy by 2030. By fostering global collaboration and integrating best practices, countries can overcome the challenges of BESS deployment and unlock its full potential, ultimately driving forward the clean energy transition.



Figure 1. This map depicts the countries highlighted through this report, including Botswana, Brazil, India, Latin America and the Caribbean, Maldives, Uzbekistan, and Small Island Developing States.

References

Act Renewable. n.d. "The Role of Battery Storage in an evolving European PPA Market." Accessed July 21, 2024. <u>https://www.actrenewable.net/news-and-events/battery-storage-ppa-market/</u>.

ADB (Asian Development Bank). 2021. Republic of Maldives: Preparing Outer Islands for Sustainable Energy Development (POISED) Project. Project Administration Manual. <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/project-documents/46122/46122-003-pam-en.pdf</u>.

ADB. 2023. Republic of Maldives: Accelerating Sustainable System Development Using Renewable Energy (ASSURE) Project. Proposed Loan, Grants, and Administration of Loan and Grants. <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/</u> default/files/project-documents/55191/55191-001-rrp-en.pdf.

ADB. 2024. "Scaling Up Renewable Energy in Low Incomes Countries Program (SREP) Investment Plan for the Maldives. Results Close-Out Workshop." Presentation at conference in Male, May 13-16.

Bertagnini, Benny, Sonika Choudhary, Elizabeth Healy, Umang Maheshwari, Jagabanta Ningthoujam, Sakhi Shah, and Clay Stranger. 2023. *Powering Progress: Batteries for Discoms*. Boulder, CO: RMI. <u>https://rmi.org/insight/</u> powering-progress-batteries-discoms-india/.

Bilich, Andrew, Daniella Rough, Omar Jose Guerra Fernandez, Jose Daniel Lara, and Holly Darrow. 2024. *Accelerated Energy Storage Deployment in RELAC Countries*. Golden, CO: NREL. NREL/TP-7A40-89643. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy24osti/89643.pdf</u>.

Bowen, Thomas, Ilya Chernyakhovskiy, and Paul Denholm. 2019. Grid-Scale Battery Storage: Frequently Asked Questions. Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory. NREL/TP-6A20-74426. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/ docs/fy19osti/74426.pdf</u>.

CEA (Central Electricity Authority). 2023. *Report on Optimal Generation Mix 2030 Version 2.0*. <u>https://cea.nic.in/wp-content/uploads/</u> notification/2023/05/Optimal_mix_report_2029_30_Version_2.0_For_ Uploading.pdf.

CEM. N.d. Supercharging Battery Storage. Accessed June 2024. <u>https://www.cleanenergyministerial.org/initiatives-campaigns/battery-storage/</u>.

Chernyakhovskiy, Ilya, Thomas Bowen, Carishma Gokhale-Welch, and Owen Zinaman. 2021. USAID Energy Storage Decision Guide for Policymakers. Golden, CO: NREL. NREL/TP-6A20-78815. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/</u> fy21osti/78815.pdf.

CIF. N.d. "GESP: Battery Energy Storage Systems (BESS) to Increase the Reliability of Energy Systems in Brazil." Accessed June 3, 2024. <u>https://www.cif.org/projects/gesp-battery-energy-storage-systems-bess-increase-reliability-energy-systems-brazil</u>.

CIF. 2012. Investment Plan for Maldives. <u>https://www.cif.org/sites/cif_enc/files/srep_5_maldives_0_0.pdf</u>.

CIF. 2023. Renewable Energy Integration and Investment Plan, Brazil. https:// d2qx68gt0006nn.cloudfront.net/sites/cif_enc/files/meeting-documents/ gcap_sc_4_06_brazil_rei_ip.pdf.

Cohen, Jared, Wilson Shirley, and Klara Svensson. 2023. "Resource realism: The geopolitics of critical mineral supply chains." September 13, 2023. <u>https://www.goldmansachs.com/insights/articles/resource-realism-the-geopolitics-of-critical-mineral-supply-chains</u>.

Cole, Wesley, and Akash Karmakar. 2023. *Cost Projections for Utility-Scale Battery Storage: 2023 Update*. Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory. NREL/TP-6A40-85332. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy23osti/85332.pdf</u>.

Delplanque, Ludovic, and Kwawu Mensan Gaba. 2023. "How battery storage PPPs are powering up the global energy transition." March 1, 2023. <u>https://blogs.worldbank.org/en/ppps/how-battery-storage-ppps-are-powering-global-energy-transition</u>.

DOE (U.S. Department of Energy). n.d. "The pathway to: Long-Duration Energy Storage Commercial Liftoff." <u>https://liftoff.energy.gov/long-durationenergy-storage/</u>.

EIA (U.S. Energy Information Administration). 2021. "Battery storage applications have shifted as more batteries are added to the U.S. grid." November 1, 2021. <u>https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=50176</u>.

Electric Power Corporation. 2018. Environmental and Social Monitoring Report. https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/projectdocuments/38183/38183-013-esmr-en_0.pdf.

Filho, Roberto Dias, Monteiro, Amanda, Costa, Tatiane, Vasconcelos, Andrea, Roade, Ana Clara, and Marinho, Manoel. 2023. "Strategic Guidelines for Battery Energy Storage System Deployment: Regulatory Framework, Incentives, and Market Planning". 2023. *Energies*. <u>https://www.mdpi.</u> com/1996-1073/16/21/7272

Fitzgerald, Garrett, James Mandel, Jesse Morris, and Hervé Touati. 2015. THE ECONOMICS OF BATTERY ENERGY STORAGE HOW MULTI-USE, CUSTOMER-SITED BATTERIES DELIVER THE MOST SERVICES AND VALUE TO CUSTOMERS AND THE GRID. Boulder, CO: Rocky Mountain Institute. <u>https:// mi.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/RMI-TheEconomicsOfBatteryEnergySt</u> orage-FullReport-FINAL.pdf.

Government of Botswana Ministry of Mineral Resources, Green Technology, and Energy Security. 2021. National Energy Policy. <u>https://www.bera.co.bw/downloads/National%20Energy%20Policy%20Final%20April%202021.pdf</u>.

Government of India. 2022. *Report on the Twentieth Electric Power* Survey of India (Volume-I). <u>https://cea.nic.in/wp-content/uploads/ps_</u> lf/2022/11/20th_EPS____Report___Final___16.11.2022.pdf.

Government of India. 2023. "Cabinet approves the Scheme titled Viability Gap Funding for development of Battery Energy Storage Systems (BESS)." September 6, 2023. <u>https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1955112</u>.

Graham, Nate, Edwin Malagón, Lisa Viscidi, and Ariel Yépez. 2021. STATE OF CHARGE: ENERGY STORAGE IN LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN. Washington, D.C.: Inter-American Development Bank. <u>https://publications.</u> iadb.org/en/publications/english/viewer/State-of-Charge-Energy-Storage-in-Latin-America-and-the-Caribbean.pdf.

Greener. 2021. Energy Storage Market Brazil 2021: Applications, Technologies and Financial Analysis. <u>https://greener.greener.com.br/energy-storage-market-report-brazil-2021</u>.

Greening the Grid. N.d.[a]. "Grid Integration Studies." <u>https://</u> greeningthegrid.org/Grid-Integration-Toolkit/Topics-And-Resources/gridintegration-studies.

Greening the Grid. N.d.[b]. "Grid services and value-stacking." <u>https://</u> greeningthegrid.org/energy-storage-toolkit/topics-resources/grid-servicesand-value-stacking.

Greening the Grid. N.d.[b]. "Markets and regulation." <u>https://greeningthegrid.</u> org/energy-storage-toolkit/topics-resources/markets-and-regulation.

Guerra, Omar J., and Josh Eichman. 2020. "The Role of Hydrogen in Future Energy Systems–Seasonal Energy Storage." RMEL On Demand Webinar. November 2, 2020. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy21osti/78296.pdf</u>.

Haas, J., F. Cebulla, K. Cao, W. Nowak, R. Palma-Behnke, C. Rahmann, and P. Mancarella. 2017. "Challenges and Trends of Energy Storage Expansion Planning for Flexibility Provision in Low-Carbon Power Systems – a Review." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 80: 603–19. doi:<u>10.1016/j.</u> rser.2017.05.201.

IEA (International Energy Agency). N.d. "Grid-scale Storage." <u>https://www.iea.</u> org/energy-system/electricity/grid-scale-storage.

IEA. 2024a. Batteries and Secure Energy Transitions. World Energy Outlook Special Report. <u>https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/cb39c1bf-d2b3-446d-8c35-aae6b1f3a4a0/BatteriesandSecureEnergyTransitions.pdf</u>.

IEA. 2024b. COP28 Tripling Renewable Capacity Pledge: Tracking countries' ambitions and identifying policies to bridge the gap. Paris, France: IEA. https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/ecb74736-41aa-4a55-aaccd76bdfd7c70e/COP28TriplingRenewableCapacityPledge.pdf.

IEA. 2024c. "Rapid expansion of batteries will be crucial to meet climate and energy security goals set at COP28." April 25, 2024. <u>https://www.iea.org/news/rapid-expansion-of-batteries-will-be-crucial-to-meet-climate-and-energy-security-goals-set-at-cop28</u>.

IFC (International Finance Corporation). 2024. "UZ Solar 3." <u>https://disclosures.ifc.org/project-detail/SII/47285/uz-solar-3</u>.

IRENA. 2020a. "Grid integration assessment: Dominican Republic." <u>https://www.irena.org/-/media/Irena/Files/Grid-Integration-</u> <u>for-Islands/IRENA_grid_study_Dominican_Republic_2020.</u> <u>pdf?rev=93cda74189ed42db9a57d4d7950b3b8b</u>.

IRENA. 2020b. "Grid integration assessment: Espiritu Santo, Vanuatu." <u>https://www.irena.org/-/media/Irena/Files/Grid-Integration-for-Islands/IRENA_grid_study_Vanuatu_2020.pdf?rev=e24f5f5a25984321b167f4f6ba4750b6</u>.

IRENA. 2020c. "Grid integration assessment: Viti Levu, Fiji." <u>https://www.</u> irena.org/-/media/Irena/Files/Grid-Integration-for-Islands/IRENA_grid_study_ Fiji_2020.pdf?rev=9c016a1ae1124da987234d26845e2b42.

Jain, Amit, Talal Kanaan, and Luiz Maurer. 2023. Unlocking the Energy Transition: Guidelines for Planning Solar-Plus-Storage Projects. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank Group. <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/099112223104540303/pdf/P1790740c740f800c0a7960bac2a93b3f8c.</u> pdf.

Kim, Dae Kyeong et al. 2018. *Handbook on Battery Energy Storage System*. Manila, Philippines: Asian Development Bank. <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/</u> default/files/publication/479891/handbook-battery-energy-storage-system. pdf.

Lazaroff, Mark, and Neeraj Arora. 2023. *Key Considerations for Utility-Scale Energy Storage Procurements*. Morgan Lewis. <u>https://www.morganlewis.com/pubs/2023/03/key-considerations-for-utility-scale-energy-storage-procurements</u>.

LDES Council. 2023. "Long Duration Energy Storage for the Power System: A Diverse Field of Technologies Eager for Deployment." September 13, 2023. https://www.ldescouncil.com/news/long-duration-energy-storage-for-the-power-system-a-diverse-field-of-technologies-eager-for-deployment/.

McKinsey. 2023. Enabling Renewable Energy with Battery Energy Storage Systems. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/automotive-and-assembly/ our-insights/enabling-renewable-energy-with-battery-energy-storagesystems.

Maldives Customs Service. N.d. Home page. Accessed June 3, 2024. <u>https://customs.gov.mv/</u>.

Masdar. N.d. "Nur-Bukhara PV." <u>https://masdar.ae/en/renewables/our-projects/nur-bukhara-pv.</u>

Ministry of Power. 2022. "Electricity (Amendment) Rules, 2022." <u>https://powermin.gov.in/sites/default/files/Electricity_Amendment_Rules_2022.pdf</u>.

OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development). 2022. "Brazil", in *Financing SMEs and Entrepreneurs 2022: An OECD Scoreboard*. Paris, France: OECD Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/91ccd722-en</u>.

Sani, S. B., P. Celvakumaran, V.K. Ramachandaramurthy, S. Walker, B. Alrazi, Y.J. Ying, N.Y. Dahlan, and M.H.A. Rahman. 2020. "Energy storage system policies: Way forward and opportunities for emerging economies." *Journal of Energy Storage* 32: 101902. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.est.2020.101902</u>.

Schwab, Klaus. 2017. "The Global Competitiveness Report 2017-2018." World Economic Forum. <u>https://www3.weforum.org/docs/GCR2017-</u> 2018/05FullReport/TheGlobalCompetitivenessReport2017%E2%80%932018. pdf.

Shuai Ma, Modi Jiang, Peng Tao, Chengyi Song, Jianbo Wu, Jun Wang, Tao Deng, Wen Shang. 2018. "Temperature effect and thermal impact in lithium-ion batteries: A review." *Progress in Natural Science: Materials International*. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> S1002007118307536#:~:text=The%20acceptable%20temperature%20 region%20for%20LIBs%20normally.such%20as%20lithium%20plating%20 and%20thermal%20runaway.

Smith, Theresa. 2024. "Guide to implementing BESS projects through PPPs." *ESI Africa*. <u>https://wearevuka.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/Guide-to-implementing-BESS-projects-through-PPPs.pdf</u>.

Stenson, Courtney. 2023. "Long-Duration Energy Storage: The Time Is Now." May 25, 2023. <u>https://www.pnnl.gov/news-media/long-duration-energy-storage-time-now</u>.

Thakur, Prasad, and Labanya Prakash Jena. 2024. "How to finance battery energy storage and ensure constant clean energy. May 10, 2024. <u>https://</u> www.weforum.org/agenda/2024/05/how-to-finance-battery-energy-storageclean-energy/#:~:text=Blended%20financing&text=This%20offers%20 comfort%20to%20private,bonds%20to%20potential%20large%20investors. The Economic Times. 2024. "DERC grants regulatory approval to Battery Energy Storage System with GEAPP's support." May 8, 2024. <u>https://</u> economictimes.indiatimes.com/small-biz/sustainability/derc-grantsregulatory-approval-to-battery-energy-storage-system-with-geapps-support/ articleshow/109947420.cms?from=mdr.

Twitchell, Jeremy, Kyle DeSomber, and Dhruv Bhatnagar. 2023. "Defining long duration energy storage." *Journal of Energy Storage 60*. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352152X22017753</u>.

UNFCCC (United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change). N.d.[a]. "COP 28: What Was Achieved and What Happens Next?" <u>https://unfccc.int/cop28/5-key-takeaways</u>.

UNFCCC. N.d.[b]. "The Paris Agreement." <u>https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement</u>.

UNFCCC. 2022. "Federative Republic of Brazil. Paris Agreement. Nationally Determined Contributions." March 21, 2022. <u>https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/NDC/2022-06/Updated%20-%20First%20NDC%20-%20%20FINAL%20</u>-%20PDF.pdf.

Union of Concerned Scientists. 2019. "How to Ensure Energy Storage Policies Are Equitable." <u>https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2019-11/Ensure-Energy-Storage-Policies-Equitable-Brief.pdf</u>.

Wood Mackenzie. 2020. "LFP to overtake NMC as dominant stationary storage chemistry by 2030." <u>https://www.woodmac.com/press-releases/lfp-to-overtake-nmc-as-dominant-stationary-storage-chemistry-by-2030/</u>.

World Bank. 2020a. Accelerating Sustainable Private Investments in Renewable Energy (ASPIRE) Project. Project Appraisal Document. Report No: 145392-MV. https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/939571581994906489/pdf/Maldives-Accelerating-Sustainable-Private-Investments-in-Renewable-Energy-ASPIRE-Project-Supplement-to-the-Project-Appraisal-Document.pdf.

World Bank. 2020b. "Maldives: Building Back Better through Clean Energy." December 11, 2020. <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/</u> feature/2020/12/11/maldives-building-back-better-through-cleanenergy#:~:text=%E2%80%9CThe%20proactiveness%20of%20the%20 government,from%20renewable%20sources%20by%202030.%E2%80%9D.

World Bank. 2020c. SUPPLEMENT TO THE PROJECT APPRAISAL DOCUMENT ON A RESTRUCTURING AND A PROPOSED GUARANTEE IN THE AMOUNT OF UP TO US\$ 5 MILLION TO THE REPUBLIC OF MALDIVES FOR THE ACCELERATING SUSTAINABLE PRIVATE INVESTMENTS IN RENEWABLE ENERGY (ASPIRE) PROJECT. Report No: 145392-MV. https://documents1. worldbank.org/curated/en/939571581994906489/pdf/Maldives-Accelerating-Sustainable-Private-Investments-in-Renewable-Energy-ASPIRE-Project-Supplement-to-the-Project-Appraisal-Document.pdf.

World Bank. 2022. Uzbekistan - Country Partnership Framework for the Period FY2022-FY2026. https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/ documents-reports/documentdetail/558271653576525839/uzbekistancountry-partnership-framework-for-the-period-fy2022-fy2026.

World Bank. 2024. Accelerating Sustainable Clean Energy Investments for Net Zero Transition (ASCENT). Project Information Document. Report No: PIDA36648. <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/</u> en/099032024024529330/pdf/P1807771a1f3800c1a06211504f4abc0f6.pdf.

World Bank Group. 2024. "Uzbekistan to Build New Solar Plant and First Battery Energy Storage System with World Bank Group Support." May 21, 2024. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2024/05/21/ uzbekistan-to-build-new-solar-plant-and-first-battery-energy-storage-systemwith-world-bank-group-support.

World Bank Group. 2024b. "World Bank Supports Botswana to Enhance Renewable Energy and Improve Electricity Services." July 12, 2024. <u>https:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2024/07/12/world-bank-</u> supports-botswana-to-enhance-renewable-energy-and-afe-electricity.







Clean Energy Ministerial Supercharging Battery Storage Initiative

November 2024

This work was authored, in part, by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), operated by Alliance for Sustainable Energy, LLC, for the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) under Contract No. DE-AC3608GO28308. Funding provided by the U.S. Department of State. The views expressed in this report do not necessarily represent the views of the DOE or the U.S. Government, or any agency thereof, including the Department of State.

NREL/TP-7A40-91781